# Infectious Disease Detection Capabilities of Southeast Asian Countries: A Landscape Analysis of Surveillance Systems and Stakeholders



Authored by: Vital Strategies Commissioned by: Temasek Foundation





## Contents

Abbreviations
Glossary
Executive Summary 1
Stakeholders 1
Observations and Recommendations 2
Purpose
Scope
Background6
Areas of Focus
Tools for Analyzing the Strengths and Gaps of Detection Capacities
Methods 10
Desk Review 10
Analysis
Stakeholder Overview 11
Financing in the Region 11
Bilateral Government Partners 11
Philanthropes12
International Organizations 12
Development Banks 12
Multilateral Fora 12
Private Industry
Academia 13
Notable Regional Programs that Contribute(d) to Building Regional Detection
Capacities and Capabilities 14
Background 16
Stakeholders
Observations and Areas of Potential Engagement
References

This publication represents the collaborative efforts of Vital Strategies and Temasek Foundation. As co-funders and lead partners of this study, we express our sincere appreciation for the invaluable contributions from various individuals and organizations that have made this publication a reality. Our gratitude extends to the Temasek Foundation, who commissioned this study; Ruvani Chandrasekera, who assumed the role of lead researcher and writer; and Dilucidar, our trusted design and communications partner that helped bring this report to life.

Publication Date: September 2023

For inquiries, please contact: www.vitalstrategies.org

Vital Strategies 6A Shenton Way, #04-01, Singapore 068807 info@vitalstrategies.org www.vitalstrategies.org

© Copyright 2023 Vital Strategies. All rights reserved.

Readers are granted the right to reproduce this work for non-commercial purposes, provided proper credit is given to Vital Strategies. For commercial use or any other permissions, please contact us.

### Indonesia ...... 20 05

Refer	rences	25
Malaysia Backy Stake Obse Refer	<b>a</b>	26 26 27 29 29
Philippir Back Stake Obse Refer	nes. kground. eholders ervations and Areas of Potential Engagement prences.	30 30 32 33 33
<b>Thailanc</b> Backy Stake Obse Refer	<b>d</b>	34 34 35 37 37
Vietnam Back Stake Obse Refer	<b>n</b> «ground. eholders ervations and Areas of Potential Engagement prences.	38 38 40 42 42
Observa Impro Incor for ea Impro	ations and Recommendations. roved sharing of samples and data for early warning, risk assessment, and decision-making rporation of digital technologies into systems to provide real-time data modeling and analysis early warnings, risk assessment, and decision-making	43 44 3 46 47
Referen		48
JEE S	GIX A: JEE and 2021 GHS Index Scores by Country Scores GHS Index Scores	49 49 50

# **Abbreviations**

ACPHEED	ASEAN Centre for Public Health Emergencie
AMS	ASEAN Member States
APEC	Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation
APSED	Asia Pacific strategy for emerging diseases a
ASEAN	Association for Southeast Asian Nations
COVID-19	SARS-CoV-2 virus disease
CHS	Indo-Pacific Centre for Health Security
DFAT	Australian Department of Foreign Affairs
DTRA	U.S. Defense Threat Reduction Agency
EU	European Union
EWARS	Early Warning and Response System
FETP	Field Epidemiology Training Program
GHS	Global Health Security
GHSA	Global Health Security Agenda
GHS Index	Global Health Security Index
HIV	Human Immunodeficiency Virus
IHR 2005	International Health Regulations
JEE	Joint External Evaluation
JICA	Japan International Cooperation Agency
MDB	Multilateral Development Bank
MSF	Medecins Sans Frontiers
NAPHS	National Action Plan for Health Security
NGO	Non-governmental Organization
ODA	Official Development Assistance
OUCRU	Oxford University Clinical Research Unit
SDG	Sustainable Development Goals
SEARO	Southeast Asia Regional Office
ТВ	Tuberculosis
UHC	Universal Health Coverage
U.K.	United Kingdom
U.S.	United States
USAID	U.S. Agency for International Development
WHO	World Health Organization
WPRO	Western Pacific Regional Office

Infectious Disease Detection Capabilities of Southeast Asian Countries: A Landscape Analysis of Surveillance Systems and Stakeholders

ncies and Emerging Disease

es and public health emergencies

# Glossary

The terms below have been adapted from several sources.

Acute public health event	Any event that represents immediate threat to human health and requires implementation of control and/or mitigation measures to protect the health of the public.
Collaborative Surveillance	The systematic strengthening of capacity and collaboration among diverse stakeholders, both within and beyond the health sector, with the goal of enhancing public health intelligence and improving evi- dence for decision-making.
Early warning and response	The organized mechanism to detect as early as possible any abnormal occurrence or any divergence from the usual or normally observed frequency of phenomena.
Event-based surveillance	The organized collection, monitoring, assessment and interpretation of mainly unstructured ad hoc information regarding health events or risks, which may represent an acute risk to human health.
Field Epidemiology Training Program	A program that builds capacity in health service agencies (for example, ministries of health or national public health institutes) by training the public health workforce in field epidemiology and other public health competencies in the context of health delivery sys- tems.
Genomic surveillance	The process of constantly monitoring pathogens and analyzing their genetic similarities and differences.
Global health security	The activities required, both proactive and reactive, to minimize the danger and impact of acute public health events that endan- gers people's health across geographical regions and international boundaries.
Global Health Security Agenda	A global effort launched in 2014 and reaffirmed in 2018 to strengthen the world's ability to prevent, detect, and respond to infectious dis- ease threats.
Global Health Security Index	A health security benchmarking tool developed by the Nuclear Threat Initiative, John's Hopkins University, and Economist Impact that assesses countries using publicly available information.
Health systems	A health system consists of all the organizations, institutions, resources and people whose primary purpose is to improve health.
Indicator-based surveillance	The systematic (regular) collection, monitoring, analysis and inter- pretation of structured data, i.e., of indicators produced by a number of well-identified, mostly health-based, formal sources.
International Health Regulations	A legally binding agreement of 196 countries to build the capability to detect and report potential public health emergencies world- wide.
Joint External Evaluation	A voluntary tool under the IHR Monitoring and Evaluation Framework to assess and test IHR capacities.
One Health	A unifying approach that aims to sustainably balance and optimize the health of people, animals and ecosystems.

# **Executive Summary**

This report was commissioned by the Temasek There are several stakeholders and stakeholder Foundation to study the landscape of infectious disease detection capabilities and the stakeholders initiatives at the regional and national levels to support building stronger systems to detect, identify, supporting the development of these capabilities analyze, and utilize surveillance data. Apart from in six Southeast Asian countries: Brunei, Indonesia, the national governments, stakeholders we looked Malaysia, Philippines, Thailand, and Vietnam. The at included other governments providing bilateral types of detection activities examined in this support, multilateral organizations including those report include those that support surveillance in the UN system and banks, philanthropes and and early warning systems, laboratory systems, other non-governmental organizations, academia, reporting systems, human resources, physical infrastructure, regulatory infrastructure, and supply and private industry. chains. Some of the sub-themes we looked at At the national level, a lot of support comes from were uptake of genomic surveillance, data access, bilateral government activities, particularly the govand transparency issues (e.g., activities to improve ernments of Australia and the United States. The interoperability of data systems within and across support is typically in the form of technical assissystems in different sectors, data sharing, and data tance or capacity building (i.e., training) and some security), training programs and systems to improve resource and infrastructure development support. in-country ability to analyze and utilize data cap-There are many capacity building projects where tured through surveillance, personnel and physical individuals are being trained to conduct surveilinfrastructure at the primary care level needed to lance and investigations and surveillance systems support the surveillance, laboratory, and reporting are being built to be more integrated/interoperable systems, and how regulatory and supply chain botacross sectors in response to calls for a One Health tlenecks were being addressed by countries and approach. Support from Australia for detection and stakeholders.



### **Stakeholders**

health system activities has predominantly been through its Indo-Pacific Centre for Health Security funded by Australia's Department of Foreign Affairs Vietnam, is helping to build digital surveillance sysand Trade. Support for detection and health system activities from the United States is primarily through the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. the U.S. Agency for International Development, and the Department of Defense. Canada, the EU, Germany, Japan, the United Kingdom, and to a lesser extent several other European nations, also provide support to countries in the region.

regional presence and provides funding support, technical assistance, training and capacity building, and some policy/advocacy support. However, veillance systems. Importantly, each country has its support to the upper-middle income and high income economies like Malaysia and Thailand has transitioned to a more advisory and convener University Network, and Vietnam One Health Unicapacity.

Multilateral development banks including the World Bank, Asian Development Bank, and to a lesser extent Asian Investment Infrastructure Bank provide support to countries nationally with financial support (loans and grants) as well as through technical assistance to build health system infrastructure. All are active and important funding sources for countries in the region.

Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation, Wellcome Trust, Temasek Foundation, and Rockefeller Foundation support activities that build surveillance capabilities and capacities through regional approaches as opposed to specific bilateral support. Examples include surveillance activities they support through academic institutions such as Duke-National University of Singapore (Asia Pathogen Genomics Initiative) and Mahidol University. Other philanthropical organizations work in the region on The six Southeast Asian countries in this analysisdisease-specific activities such as the Global Fund (HIV and TB) and Fleming Fund (antimicrobial resistance) whose work contributes to building stronger surveillance, laboratory, and reporting systems.

There are a handful of non-governmental organizations (NGO) that have portfolios related to

strengthening surveillance and healthcare systems. For example, PATH, which is mainly active in tems and data collection and reporting platforms. Medecins Sans Frontier (mainly active in Indonesia) does work that supports data management. The Clinton Health Access Initiative is now doing more work around supply chain issues given the experience and support they provided to address access to medical products including medical oxygen during COVID-19.

The World Health Organization (WHO) has a strong At an academic level, many institutions are working mainly as implementing partners in each country, helping donors/funders build and support suracademic alliances such as the Indonesia One Health University Network, Philippines One Health versity Network, that are active and geared to building integrated one health disease surveillance capacity.

> From the private industry side, organizations with private industry representation like the US-ASEAN Business Council and EU-ASEAN Business Council, are interested in addressing regulatory and supply chain issues in the region, including removing regulatory bottlenecks that reduce access to vaccines, therapeutics, and diagnostics. There are also companies like Illumina and Thermofisher that are manufacturers of equipment and diagnostics who have important roles to play in maintaining equipment and supporting the usage of equipment through, for example, training, access to supplies, and potentially in-kind support.

#### **Observations and Recommendations**

Brunei Darussalam, Indonesia, Malaysia, Philippines, Thailand, and Vietnam- have a good detection/ surveillance capability compared to the global average, as indicated by the Joint External Evaluation and Global Health Security Index scores. Malaysia and Thailand have surveillance capabilities ranked among the best in the world and are mostly self-sufficient in funding these activities. Brunei also has a good surveillance system and is self-sufficient in terms of funding, but due to its small population size and the threats it faces, its system and workforce is not as extensive as countries like Malavsia and Thailand, and it benefits from external technical support. Indonesia, Philippines, and Vietnam are improving their detection capabilities as they become more economically prosperous. Stakeholders are more engaged in supporting detection capacities in the latter three countries.

In reviewing detection capacities and capabilities in the region, we identified three main areas for stakeholders to further explore for engagement with countries within Southeast Asia. These areas are not intended to be all-encompassing. They are guided by the following considerations: (1) areas that appear to be of growing importance to the region, (2) applicability to all six countries- even those with already "high surveillance capacity", and (3) actionable in the near-term:

- 1. Improved sharing of samples and data for early warning, risk assessment, and decisionmaking
- Data integration and interoperability: Within the region, countries have many surveillance systems targeting different diseases that have been in place for years. Each system provides valuable data. If these data can be brought from the various systems to a central place, data can be triangulated for more meaningful analysis. This challenge to integrate data exists within and across sectors. Stakeholders can work with countries and other partners to support existing data integration efforts as well as future data integration efforts as countries move some of the ongoing ad hoc surveillance activities (e.g., pathogen genomic surveillance and wastewater surveillance) to more formal national surveillance efforts.
- Data inclusivity: While surveillance systems are in place, some countries face challenges with obtaining data from certain populations

In reviewing detection capacities and capabilities in the region, we identified three main areas for stakeholders to further explore for engagement with countries within Southeast Asia.

(e.g., rural populations in Indonesia and Vietnam and migrant populations in Thailand). To understand what is going on at the local and national levels, it is necessary to ensure the inclusion of all populations in data collection efforts. Additionally, within the region, while attempts are being made to integrate data from the human and animal sectors under a One Health approach, the environmental sector is often not represented even though there is value to its inclusion (e.g., wastewater surveillance during COVID-19 were shown to supplement clinical surveillance and aid in the identification of hotspots and provide early warnings for a resurgence in cases).

• Genetic sequence databases and biorepositories: During the COVID-19 pandemic, the sharing of pathogen sequence data took place through genetic sequence databases like GenBank and GISAID. A challenge with utilizing different databases is that they operate under varying rules such as handling intellectual property rights, how the data can be used for commercial purposes, and dealing with the acknowledgment of the original data providers. They also have different file formats, limited analytic capabilities, and different metadata submission requirements. Utilizing data from these systems, therefore, is a time and resourceintensive process. Exploring how to share and utilize data from genetic sequence databases is an area that warrants more attention in the region. Additionally, there is limited national biorepository infrastructure within the region that can provide access to high-quality, wellcharacterized biospecimens and reagents that are critical for enabling research and development of diagnostics, therapeutics, vaccines, and other countermeasures. As countries explore developing and improving their biorepository infrastructure, they need to consider the legal and regulatory factors that will facilitate the downstream use of specimens and sharing of related data.

- **Blockchain:** This is a technology that can be explored to address some of the concerns that prevent or delay the sharing of data and specimens such as concerns around where data goes, how data are used, and data attribution. Work needs to be done to assess whether such technology is fit for purpose and how it could be applied in the Southeast Asian context to support data sharing objectives.
- Policy and regulatory environment to facilitate data and specimen sharing: As demonstrated during the COVID-19 pandemic, all six countries embraced the use of digital tools to communicate with the public and collect data to inform contact tracing and other epidemiological investigations. As countries develop and utilize technology to store, share, and analyze healthcare information, consideration must be given as to how to ensure the right type of data are being collected for surveillance purposes, data provenance is maintained, and sufficient data privacy and security protections are in place.
- 2. Incorporation of digital technologies into systems to provide real-time data modeling and analysis for early warnings, risk assessment, and decision-making

Risk assessments, which assign a level of risk to human health to any event based on hazards, exposure, and context, are performed at the national level in these countries. However, there is value in making risk assessment more applicable to the local context for local decision-making needs such as assessing disease risk of an area/city/zone during an outbreak based on population, vaccination rates, etc. This requires granular and better triangulation

of data from different sources. Additionally, if the data analysis and/or modeling is automated and provides real-time feedback, it allows for its timely application within and across all administrative levels where public health decisions need to be made. Stakeholders can explore how to incorporate such tools including the use of artificial intelligence in data collection, modeling, and epidemiological investigations to improve efficiencies.

# 3. Improved access to diagnostics for better pathogen identification and tracking

- Decentralizing diagnostic capacity: A common theme among the countries in Southeast Asia is the dependence on one (or a handful) of reference laboratories that can conduct some of the "gold-standard" testing. During COVID-19, some of these countries (e.g., Malaysia and Thailand) were able to decentralize COVID-19 diagnostic testing capacity by outsourcing it to trained laboratories at the subnational level, reducing the time to turnaround testing. Consideration can be given as to how to make this capability more sustainable by, for example, supporting laboratory surge capacity and improve their data quality output.
- Use of novel diagnostics that feed into existing surveillance systems: Current gold-standard detection techniques, such as culture-based assays and nucleic acid amplification tests, can be time-consuming and require specialized laboratories. Investing and moving toward the use of novel diagnostic technologies that are suitable for use at point-of-care or in low-resource settings can be explored. However, the results of these tests must be still captured through existing surveillance systems.
- Strengthening the diagnostic supply chain: Countries in the region are sensitive to shifts in the diagnostic supply chain due to their heavy reliance on imports of laboratory supplies and equipment. As countries consider bigger policy decisions about whether and how to build

national and regional diagnostic production capacity, some activities that can be done in the near term to help strengthen supply chain resilience include exploring how to improve transparency of the supply chain and build national and regional diagnostic supply stockpiles.

• Strengthening regulatory mechanisms: Within the region, regulatory authorities and policymakers need to work together to put in place regulatory mechanisms to quickly authorize/approve the use of unapproved tests and plans for addressing shortfalls in accessing diagnostic supplies and equipment. During COVID-19, regulatory authorities were faced with lots of questions such as how to use alternative kits on diagnostic systems that they weren't approved for, authorizing the test of new diagnostic tests. To improve efficiencies during future emergencies, regulatory authorities, and private industry can work together to determine whether improvements can be made to the current legal and regulatory mechanisms.

### Purpose

The purpose of this landscape analysis is to (1) produce a summary of ongoing stakeholder activities within Southeast Asia that are strengthening country health system capacities to detect and surveil infectious diseases so countries can respond efficiently and rapidly to public health emergencies and (2) identify areas where further investment- be it in the form of funding, technical assistance, resources, infrastructure, advocacy/ policy support- is needed to enable investors, policymakers, and other stakeholders to coordinate, collaborate, and make informed decisions.

## Scope

Given the Temasek Foundation's regional priorities, six Southeast Asian countries- Brunei, Indonesia, Malaysia, Philippines, Thailand, and Vietnam- were selected for this stakeholder analysis.

This report looks at the traditional detection capacities as guided by the Global Health Security Agenda (GHSA), World Health Organization (WHO) Joint External Evaluation (JEE), and Global Health Security (GHS) Index as well as aspects of the health system that are necessary to support strong detection/investigative capacities and capabilities. This includes surveillance systems, laboratory systems, reporting systems, the trained personnel needed to surveil, investigate, and analyze data (e.g., epidemiologists, laboratory workforce, primary healthcare workers), physical infrastructure related to providing healthcare and laboratory services, the regulatory infrastructure that supports surveillance and investigative activities, and supply chains.

The primary stakeholders of interest external to the national government agencies are those whose work is done in coordination or collaboration with the national governments or in-country partners and/or have significant national influence as conveners at the national level. These include:

- Government agencies providing bilateral support to the countries of focus
- Philanthropes
- Private industry
- Multilateral organizations
- Associations/Societies
- Academia/ Research institutes

### Background

Southeast Asia is a hot spot for emerging and reemerging infectious diseases and, in part due to rapid economic growth, increased trade, urbanization, mobile populations, and health impacts of climate change, it is a region that faces high health security risk region. The global health security landscape covers technical areas and capacities that are typically grouped in the following categories: "Prevent", "Detect", and "Respond". "Prevent" relates to activities that prevent and reduce the likelihood of outbreaks regardless of whether they occur naturally, are accidental, or are intentional. "Detect" relates to activities that allow identification of events so action can be taken. Finally, "Respond" activities are those that facilitate rapid and effective response to public health threats.

Countries within Southeast Asia have been working to strengthen health security within their nations for several years now as demonstrated by their commitment to global frameworks for strengthening health security such as the International Health Regulations (IHR) and Global Health Security Agenda as well as participation in region-specific frameworks such as the Delhi Declaration and Asia Pacific Strategy for Emerging Diseases and Public Health Emergencies [APSED]).

The COVID-19 experience saw global disruption to economies, health services, and general daily life. Countries had to quickly develop and/or procure diagnostics, scale up testing capabilities, strengthen reporting structures, and surge their workforce to protect and care for their populations. This has reinvigorated the need for countries and development partners to assess where contributions can be made to improve country preparedness and response capacities and capabilities.

#### **Areas of Focus**

There are a multitude of areas that require further investment both globally and nationally in each of the Southeast Asian countries to improve country preparedness and response for public health

Southeast Asia is a hot spot for emerging and reemerging infectious diseases and, in part due to rapid economic growth, increased trade, urbanization, mobile populations, and health impacts of climate change, it is a region that faces high health security risk region.

events. For this assessment, we focus on areas related to strengthening detection and surveillance capacities within national health systems given how foundational effective national surveillance is for global health security.

Detect capacities, as used in the Global Health Security space, relate to the laboratory, surveillance, early warning, and reporting systems that enable early detection of an acute public health event and provide an opportunity for health officials to apply interventions to control the event. The data gathered during surveillance and case investigations help to inform risk assessments and disease modeling which are valuable tools to assist decision-making. The ability to detect, investigate, analyze, interpret, and act on the collected surveillance data at all levels of government is dependent on a strong health system with good primary healthcare and laboratory infrastructure; a trained cadre of healthcare professionals ranging from those providing primary healthcare (e.g., nurses and physicians) to laboratory scientists/technicians, epidemiologists, bioinformaticians, and social scientists; regulatory mechanisms; and supply chains.

#### Infrastructure and Human Resources

Having strong primary care capabilities and infrastructure is necessary to detect the initial cases of an outbreak. This includes having qualified healthcare professionals who are astute to identify and refer suspicious cases for onward testing or referral. The structuring of healthcare delivery also has an impact on a country's ability to detect and report cases. For example, many countries deliver healthcare through public and private systems which enables wide healthcare coverage. However, if the public and private healthcare systems are not well integrated, where private institutions do not report to national systems, it can affect a country's ability to surveil for diseases.

Having a strong public health workforce, including field epidemiologists, is also vital for improving a county's ability to detect and respond to threats. Programs such as the Field Epidemiology Training Program (FETP) are needed at the national level to create and maintain a cadre of well-trained public health professionals to gather and analyze critical data and support decision-making.

#### Surveillance, Laboratory, and Reporting Systems

Most countries conduct different types of surveillance (e.g., event-based and indicator-based surveillance) to detect and provide a comprehensive picture of the risk factors and evolution of the disease. However, there is also global recognition of the need to build national genomic surveillance capability as emphasized in the 2022 WHO's Genomic Surveillance Strategy. Genomic surveillance aids in the identification of new strains and informs the development of medical countermeasures such as vaccines and diagnostics. It was an area of huge importance during the COVID-19 response. Globally, only a handful of countries have extensive sequencing capability (e.g., the United Kingdom and the United States), and is a new area of interest for countries to develop this capability.

Laboratories provide vital support and facilitate the initiation and monitoring of appropriate clinical (e.g., used for diagnosis and treatment of individuals) and public health interventions (e.g., used for surveillance). Laboratories must have the necessary equipment, qualified personnel to conduct and interpret testing, and biosafety/biosecurity measures in place.

Integration and interoperability are necessary to advance the WHO-developed collaborative surveillance concept, which is defined as "the systematic strengthening of capacity and collaboration among diverse stakeholders, both within and beyond the health sector, with the ultimate Open and timely access to samples and data, goal of enhancing public health intelligence and including data sharing of surveillance and pathogen improving evidence for decision-making." It aims to sequences, is essential for improved risk assessstrengthen surveillance across:

Having strong primary care capabilities and infrastructure is necessary to detect the initial cases of an outbreak. This includes having qualified healthcare professionals who are astute to identify and refer suspicious cases for onward testing or referral.

ment and decision-making, and to accelerate research and development of medical countermeasures. Furthermore, bringing together and analyzing data from different surveillance systems can make data more meaningful. This requires having integrated or interoperable surveillance systems. Data integration refers to translating data from different systems into one new system, while data interoperability refers to a concept where different systems utilize the same data standards or "speak the same language." Both make the cross-system sharing of data and information easier, enabling intelligence exchange among diverse stakeholders and communities.

There are calls to integrate data within and across the human, animal, and environment sectors in a One Health Approach. During the COVID-19 pandemic, bringing data from human and animal sectors helped to understand, for example, transmission dynamics and animal reservoirs. Wastewater surveillance was able to supplement clinical surveillance of COVID-19, enabling the detection of potential hotspots or areas of disease resurgence with lower resource usage (e.g., time and tests) compared to typical clinical surveillance.

- systems (e.g., aggregate data; case-based, event-based, sentinel, syndromic, laboratory, and genomic surveillance; health service usage data; population health surveys),
- sectors (e.g., human, animal, environment),
- emergency cycles (e.g., monitoring and emergency surveillance objectives throughout the cycle of prevention, preparedness, response, and recovery), and
- geographies (e.g., subnational, national, crossborder, regional, and global administrative levels).
- Advancing collaborative surveillance supports the need to put accurate, timely information into the hands of decision-makers for effective responses to public health emergencies.

Bringing together and analyzing data from different surveillance systems can make data more meaningful. This requires having integrated or interoperable surveillance systems.

#### **Diagnostic Access**

Access to diagnostics for clinical and surveillance needs is essential for a well-functioning surveillance system. During COVID-19, countries had to either develop their in-house diagnostic kits (i.e., build the primers and assemble reagents) or acquire commercial diagnostic kits. The ability to build, acquire, and roll out both these laboratory-developed kits and commercial diagnostic kits is dependent on a strong regulatory system that can make determinations on, for example, the appropriateness of in-house built kits for clinical and/or surveillance purposes, and import and use of diagnostic toolkits from the private sector. In addition, a regulatory agency may have to determine which laboratories can offer new testing which could depend on, for example, the complexity of testing, laboratory accreditations/certifications, availability

of resources and expertise, and urgency of the situation.

Access to the reagents, equipment, and other supplies needed to run diagnostic testing is also critical. This is heavily dependent on supply chains and government and private sector procurement mechanisms.

#### **Tools for Analyzing the Strengths and Gaps of Detection Capacities**

The World Health Organization's (WHO) JEE tool and the Global Health Security Index (GHS Index) are two complementary tools that aid in identifying and prioritizing the areas within a country that can or should be strengthened for enhanced emergency preparedness, detection, and response. In addressing these areas, countries are better able to meet their obligations under the IHR (2005). The JEE is a primary data collection driven effort led by WHO at the invitation of a country where a country's health capacities related to the prevention, detection, and response to health threats are assessed by independent external evaluators at the behest of that country. The GHS Index on the other hand utilizes publicly available information to score countries on various indicators for several domains and considers additional indicators not covered by the JEE.

Most countries in Southeast Asia (and all of interest in this analysis) have completed a JEE: Brunei (2020), Indonesia (2017), Malaysia (2019), Philippines (2018), Thailand (2017)<sup>1</sup>, and Vietnam (2016). Despite most being completed almost five years ago, which can be considered outdated, the JEEs still provide insight into areas that may be of high priority for national action and where stakeholders may have heavy activity. Indonesia, Thailand, and Vietnam have also developed National Action Plans for Health Security (NAPHS) to strengthen their IHR (2005) core capacities based on the findings of their respective JEEs. Scores for the GHS Index were released in 2019 and most recently in 2021.

For the Southeast Asian countries, their detection/ surveillance capability is one of the areas where they are quite strong as indicated by their JEE and GHS Index scores (see Fig1 and Fig2 which give the JEE and GHS Index scores for the "detect" related indicators, and Appendix A for more detailed scores). From these scores, Malaysia, and Thailand tend to score better on average across all the detect-related indicators. Areas that appear to need strengthening include reporting systems (including data access and transparency), laboratory supply chains, and human resources (e.g., the epidemiology workforce).

#### **Figure 1 JEE Scores for Detect Capacities**

JEE Scores for DETECT Capacities and Capabilities by Country (Scored 1-5 where 1 = no capacity and 5 = sustainable capacity)



As countries build on the momentum at the global (e.g., WHO CA+), regional (e.g., SEARO, WPRO, ASEAN commitments), and national levels to make reforms in policies and systems to improve preparedness, it is informative to take stock of ongoing stakeholder activities. Mapping where these stakeholders work will aid development partner stakeholders to leverage resources, help to fill in remaining gaps, and build more sustainable programs.

<sup>1</sup> Note that Thailand completed its second JEE in 2022, but the report was unavailable at the time of writing this report.

#### Figure 2 Global Health Security Index Scores for Detection Capacities

JEE Scores for DETECT Capacities and Capabilities by Country

(Scored 1-5 where 1 = no capacity and 5 = sustainable capacity)



### **Methods**

### **Desk Review**

A desk review was conducted to:

- Review white papers, reports, and peerreviewed journal articles to gather data on lessons learned, gaps, and opportunities from responses to COVID-19 focusing on country experiences from Southeast Asia.
- Compile a database of stakeholder activities implemented in Brunei, Indonesia, Malaysia, Philippines, Thailand, and Vietnam, focusing on ongoing activities.

Data on national and regional stakeholder activities was gathered from:

- Review of annual and fiscal reports, websites, and press releases from governments and organizations with ties to ASEAN including Australia, Canada, Japan, United States, United Kingdom, World Health Organization, Asia Development Bank, Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation (BMGF) and Wellcome Trust.
- PubMed searches for the period 2019 to 2023.

#### Analysis

The Australian Government has committed to Information was synthesized at the country and strengthening health security within the Indo-Pacific regional levels to uncover areas in the detection Region. Through its Department of Foreign Affairs capacities that need to be bolstered and the areas and Trade (DFAT)-supported Indo-Pacific Centre where stakeholder activity is heavy. Stakeholders for Health Security (CHS), it supports activities were mapped by the type of development supthat inform evidence-based planning, help prevent port they provided: avoidable epidemics, strengthen early detection • Funding (covers provision of financial capital, capacity, and support rapid, effective national and for example in the form of grants or loans, international outbreak responses across the region directly to the national government for them to including Indonesia, Malaysia, Philippines, Thailand, and Vietnam. CHS has invested AUD 300 million execute) (approx. USD 200 million) over five years (2017- Technical guidance/capacity building 2022) and is in discussions to determine priorities Resources and infrastructure for future investments in regional health security. Research (relates to academic contributions) Australia has also developed health security part-• Policy/advocacy/legislative support nerships with some countries, notably the Australia Indonesia Health Security Partnership (AIHSP), which is a 5-year program (2020-2025) that aims to increase national health security in Indonesia and reduce the risk of emerging infectious diseases within the community.

### Stakeholder Overview

### **Financing in the Region**

Throughout Southeast Asia, health security activities are predominantly funded by national

The U.S. does health work in the region through governments and led by the health sector (i.e., several of its departments, including the U.S. respective ministries of health). Except for Brunei, Department of Health (through the U.S. Centers the remaining countries – Indonesia, Malaysia, for Disease Control and Prevention, CDC), the U.S. Philippines, Thailand, and Vietnam- are eligible for Official Development Assistance (ODA). Agency for International Development (USAID), and the U.S. Department of Defense. Both the U.S. CDC **Bilateral Government Partners** and USAID have objectives to strengthen global health security and combat infectious disease Australia and the United States (U.S.) provide subthreats. They work in close technical collaborastantial bilateral government support to countries tion with the respective national governments within Southeast Asia for health security activiand have institutional strengthening activities that ties, especially to enhance detection capacities aim to curb the spread of HIV and TB as well as and capabilities. Canada, the European Union (EU), global health security activities that aim to build Germany, Japan, and the United Kingdom, are also sustainable systems for preventing, detecting, big contributors of development assistance globand responding to public health needs. They both ally but have smaller portfolios that support health have a physical in-country presence in several security in Southeast Asia in comparison to Aus-Southeast Asian countries. The U.S. CDC has an tralia and the U.S. in-country presence in Thailand, Indonesia, Philippines, Vietnam, and Cambodia, as well as a regional Southeast Asia Regional Office headquartered in Vietnam; and USAID has an in-country presence in

#### Australia

#### U.S.

Indonesia, Thailand, and Vietnam. The U.S. Department of Defense has a regional presence through its Armed Forces Research Institute of Medical Sciences based physically in Thailand, its Naval Medical Research Unit – Asia based in Singapore, and Naval Medical Research Unit Two – Phnom Penh based in Cambodia and is engaged in surveillance and surveillance capacity building activities within the region. The DoD Defense Threat Reduction Agency also has several projects in the region, particularly relating to building biosafety and biosecurity.

#### Japan

Japan, through its development agency, Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA), is a big contributor of aid to the Southeast Asia region though most of the aid supports activities such as maritime cooperation, connectivity, the sustainable development goals (SDG), and the economy. JICA's global health objectives aim to improve access to affordable healthcare. It does this through the provision of loans, grants, and technical assistance that support the strengthening of diagnosis and treatment capacity of core hospitals, including improving infectious disease control and testing and strengthening health financing systems.

#### **Philanthropes**

There are a handful of philanthropic agencies that are engaged in building regional surveillance/diagnostic capabilities through local partners. These include the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation, Wellcome Trust, Rockefeller Foundation, and The Global Fund (though global fund work is primarily in Laos and Cambodia) and their implementation partners are typically academic organizations (e.g., Duke-NUS University and Mahidol University).

#### International Organizations

WHO has country offices in Malaysia (this office also works with Brunei and Singapore), Indonesia, Philippines, Thailand, and Vietnam. They have Country Cooperation Plans with each of the host nations where they have country offices.

#### **Development Banks**

World Bank, Asia Development Bank, and Asia Investment Infrastructure Bank are all important multilateral development bank stakeholders that are supporting countries within the region to build their health systems to better respond to health security threats. Their support is typically in the form of financing through loans or grants, and occasionally through technical assistance.

#### **Multilateral Fora**

The Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) comprising ten ASEAN Member States (AMS)- Brunei Darussalam, Cambodia, Indonesia, Laos, Malaysia, Myanmar, Singapore, Thailand, and Vietnam - is active in strengthening public health preparedness and response in the ASEAN region. Specific activities of relevance include the Regional Public Health Laboratories Network in ASEAN, which aims to strengthen regional laboratory capacity by providing expertise and technical support to AMS' laboratories; data sharing through the ASEAN Emergency Operations Centre Network, the ASEAN Network for Drugs, Diagnostics, Vaccines, and Traditional Medicines Innovation and ASEAN Diagnostics Initiative which promote the self-reliance on diagnostic tools; and ASEAN BioDiaspora, which has been developed to build regional capacity in big data predictive analytics that strengthens ASEAN's epidemic and pandemic preparedness. Importantly, ASEAN is establishing the ASEAN Centre for Public Health Emergencies and Emerging Diseases (ACPHEED), which will serve as a center of excellence to strengthen ASEAN's regional capacity in preventing, detecting, and responding to public health emergencies and emerging diseases, and be a critical stakeholder for moving health security activities forward within the region. Notably, Japan committed funding and technical support to operationalize ACPHEED.

The Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) is a regional economic forum with 21 members including all six countries in this analysis. APEC has a health workstream through the APEC Health

Working Group, which, for the period 2022-2030, is working toward strengthening "health systems including capacity building for human resources for health, resilient supply chains, and the promotion of regulatory convergence, to support universal health coverage and improved health emergency preparedness, detection, response, and recovery systems for public health emergencies in the APEC region."

Both ASEAN and APEC have political will and commitment to the activities outlined in their respective workplans related to health security, making them important stakeholders and partners, particularly in regional activities related to detection.

#### **Private Industry**

The U.S- and EU-ASEAN Business Councils are organizations with membership from multinational companies representing a diverse range of industries with a vested interest in enhancing trade, commerce, and investment between their home countries and ASEAN. They regularly meet with leadership from ASEAN to advocate for changes in policies, rules, and regulations so businesses from the U.S. and EU can invest and grow within ASEAN. For example, the EU-ASEAN Business Council has

been advocating for the enhancement of diagnostics capability across the ASEAN region to prevent or limit the impact of life-threatening health conditions and enhance the detection of emerging infectious diseases.

There are also many biotechnology companies that have a vested interest in improving access to detection and analytical tools in the region such as Illumina, Thermofischer Scientific, and Roche.

### Academia

All the countries have strong academic partners, but the density of academic partners who work on health security issues, and specifically research aspects relevant to surveillance and detection, is higher in Malaysia and Thailand. There are also several Australian, U.S., and U.K.-based university partners that are active in the region.

# Notable Regional Programs that Contribute(d) to Building Regional Detection Capacities and Capabilities

Note the following projects include those that are ongoing, or have recently concluded

Initiative	Target Countries	Description	Implementing Partner(s)	Sponsor/funder	
Infectious Disease Detection and Sur- veillance (IDDS)	22 countries in Africa and Asia including Indonesia, Philip- pines, Thailand, and Vietnam	Works with partner countries and with in-country, regional, and global organizations to strengthen the ability of health systems to quickly detect, track, and respond to pri- ority infectious diseases.	ICF (Consortium Lead); Path (Primary Implementer); FHI 360; and Abt Associates	USAID	
PREDICT (concluded)	30 countries in Africa and Asia including Indonesia, Malaysia, Thailand, and Vietnam	Initiated in 2009 to strengthen global capacity for detection of viruses with pandemic potential that can move between animals and people.	UC Davis One Health Institute; EcoHealth Alliance; Smithsonian Insti- tution; Metabiota; Wildlife Conserva- tion Society	USAID	
<u>Eleming Fund</u>	Supports countries in West Africa, East and Southern Africa, South Asia, and South- East Asia	Aims to improve laboratory capacity and diagnosis as well as data and surveillance of AMR at a country level through a One Health approach, covering human health, animal health, and the environment. It contributes to broader work on health systems strengthening by supporting improvements to diag- nosis, surveillance, and use of quality health data in decision making.	Mott MacDonald	UK Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC)	
<u>Greater Mekong</u> Subregion Health Security Project	Cambodia Lao PDR Myanmar Vietnam	Strengthen health systems and promote cross-country cooperation aimed at improving both national and international health security through loans and grants.		ADB	
<u>Asia Pathogen</u> <u>Genomics Initiative</u>	Countries in South and South- east Asia	A coordination and capacity development platform that aims to accelerate genomic pathogen sequencing for infectious disease surveillance and public health utility across South and Southeast Asia.	Duke-NUS Centre for Outbreak Pre- paredness	BMGF	
Build Genomic Sur- veillance Capacity	Thailand and ASEAN coun- tries	Strengthen genomic surveillance facilities.	Mahidol University	Rockefeller Foundation's Pan- demic Preventive Institute	
Indo-Pacific Centre for Health Security	Pacific and Southeast Asian Countries	Build strong and resilient health sys- tems through several areas including disease surveillance and modeling, laboratory strengthening, workforce development, health information systems, and diagnostics and other medical countermeasures.	Several including Doherty Institute, Southeast Asia Lab Network, and CSIRO (Australia's National science agency)	Australia's Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade	

Initiative	Target Countries	Description	Implementing Partner(s)	Sponsor/funder
<u>Wellcome Africa-Asia</u> <u>Sequencing Consor-</u> <u>tium</u>	Includes Indonesia and Vietnam		Oxford University Clinical Research Unit (OUCRU) in Vietnam and Indonesia (among others).	Wellcome
Connecting Organi- zations for Regional Disease Surveillance (CORDS)		Catalyze collaboration amongst regional disease surveillance networks across the world in order to improve their capacity to detect and control the spread of epi- demics.		Ending Pan- demics
Enhancing Regional Capacity in Big Data Analytics and Visual- ization	Brunei Darussalam; Cam- bodia; Indonesia; Lao People's Democratic Republic; Malaysia; Myanmar; Philippines; Singapore; Thailand; Vietnam	Build regional big data analytics.		Canada

## **Brunei Darussalam**

#### Background

From the 2021 GHS Index Scores, Brunei scored 43.5 overall (above the global average of 38.9 and ranked 64 of 195 countries) and 44.7 for detection and reporting (a global average of 32.3). From the JEE completed in July 2020, the average score for detection was 3.9.

#### Healthcare Infrastructure and Human Resources

Brunei is a small high income economy with a relatively small population and has a good healthcare delivery system in place consisting of mostly public and a handful of private healthcare institutions. All Brunei citizens receive public healthcare either for free or at a highly subsidized rate through the national social insurance plan. When the public hospitals are unable to provide specific services to Brunei citizens locally, the government coordinates and pays for Brunei citizens to be sent overseastypically to Malaysia, Singapore, or Thailand – for treatment.

The Ministry of Health aimstogrow the health sector by recruiting a highly skilled workforce, offering specialized medical services, and investing in infrastructure, research, medical technology, and digital transformation. It is building workforce capacity for skilled field epidemiologists, public health physicians, veterinarians, information specialists, and biostatisticians and ensuring the existing workforce is trained to report unusual events through the appropriate channels, enhancing laboratory and epidemiological surveillance.

#### Surveillance, Laboratory, and Reporting Systems

Brunei has indicator, syndromic, and event-based surveillance systems in place. Its indicator-based system is linked to the Brunei Darussalam Healthcare Information and Management System (Bru-HIMS), an electronic notification system where data are reported from the national and World Bank FY23 classification: High income economy

Population: 445,373 (2021)

Urban population: 79% (2021)

UHC Coverage Index: 77% (2019)

General government spending on health as % of general government expenditure: 6.78%

Physicians per 1,000 pop.: 1.6 (WB, 2017)

Nurses per 1,000 pop.: 5.8 (WB, 2018)

Hospital beds per 1,000 pop.: 2.9 (WB, 2020)

FETP: Est. 2019 (frontline)

sub-national levels. Clinical and laboratory data are monitored in real-time for over 50 infectious diseases. It is a good example of a platform where data from different systems (e.g., laboratory, billing, clinical care, pharmaceutical) is integrated in one place. However, this is specific to human health within the public healthcare system. Data from the private healthcare sector as well as from other sectors (e.g., animal health) is not integrated into this platform.

The national laboratory system has a strong regional and international laboratory network with external quality assessment in place for any confirmation, genotyping, and virus characterization. The national reference laboratory conducts most testing, however, it has limited capability to handle testing of dangerous pathogens. For a small percentage of samples, Brunei leverages its international laboratory relationships to support testing needs.

Genomic surveillance capability in Brunei is also still limited. Only after a donation to the Brunei Ministry of Health of a genetic sequencer, bioinformatics analysis software, reagents, and other supplies during the COVID-19 pandemic, did Brunei begin sequencing SARS-CoV-2 samples. Otherwise, samples were being sent to Singapore and Hong Kong for sequencing.

#### Data Access and Transparency in Surveillance

Brunei has good digital surveillance systems in place where data can be accessed, however, it depends on ad hoc multi-agency arrangements at the technical and operational level for sharing information based on interpersonal relationships, as was noted during the COVID-19 response. Brunei is taking steps to remedy this by putting in place mechanisms for interagency communication for surveillance and notification of zoonotic diseases, which are outlined in the Joint Preparedness and Response Framework to Zoonotic Diseases of Public Health Concern.

To improve data access, transparency, and build intelligence for decision-making, the Brunei Ministry of Health, in coordination with a private sector company (Singapore-based EVYD Technology), has launched the MOH Intelligence Hub which currently brings together the Disease Control Division's Epidemic Intelligence and Response Unit, which functions as the nation's disease surveillance center; the Climate Change Adaptation and Resilience Unit; and the Digital Health Unit. This intelligence hub will be responsible for automating national disease surveillance and response activities. Brunei has also established a Digital Health Unit to coordinate digital health transformation across healthcare services, which manages, for example, the COVID-19 mobile-health application BruHealth, which facilitates contact tracing and detection of early cases of infectious disease.

#### Access to Diagnostics, Equipment, and Other Laboratory Supplies

Brunei imports most of its diagnostic tests, equipment, and laboratory supplies and has the regulatory infrastructure to do so efficiently. It maintains a small medical stockpile for emergencies, but it is limited to personal protective equipment and selected medication. It is not suited for large-scale emergencies. During the COVID-19 pandemic, Brunei benefitted from donations of diagnostics and related supplies and equipment from other countries (e.g., Singapore and China) and corporate social responsibility programs (e.g., Siemens).

#### **Stakeholders**

Brunei, due to its relative self-sufficiency has low involvement from bilateral government stakeholders unlike the other countries considered in this analysis.

#### National Government Stakeholders

Ministry	Department
Brunei Darussalam AMR Committee (BDAMRC)	
Brunei Darussalam Medicines Control Authority	
Ministry of Finance and Economy (MOFE)	
Ministry of Health	Health Services
Ministry of Health	Medical Services
Ministry of Health	Disease Control Division
Ministry of Health	BruHealth
Ministry of Health	Health System and Infrastructure Strategy Management Unit
Ministry of Health	Department of Laboratory Services
Ministry of Health	Department of Scientific Services
Ministry of Health	Brunei Health Information Management System (Bru-HIMS)
Ministry of Health	Department of Pharmaceutical Services
Ministry of Health	Department of Administration and Finance (DAF)
Ministry of Health	Department of Environmental Health Services
Ministry of Primary Resources and Tourism (MPRT)	Department of Agriculture & Agrifood (DoAA)
Ministry of Primary Resources and Tourism (MPRT)	Livestock, Industry and Veterinary Services Division
RIPAS hospital	
Royal Brunei Armed Forces (RBAF)	

#### **Development Partners**

			Туре о			
Organization or Department	Stakeholder type	Funding	Technical assistance/ Capacity Building	Resources and Infrastructure	Research	Policy/ Advocacy/ Legislative Support
Institute of Technology Brunei (ITB)	Academia				•	
Centre for Strategic and Policy Studies	Academia				•	
PAPRSB Institute of Health Sciences, Universiti Brunei Darussalam	Academia				•	•
Universiti Brunei Darussalam	Academia				•	
Thailand Ministry of Public Health	Bilateral government support					
US CDC	Bilateral government support		•			
Borneo Genomics Innovation	Private Industry					

# Observations and Areas of Potential Engagement

Brunei has a good healthcare delivery and surveillance system in place. Given its relatively small population, access to financial resources, and centralized national government, it doesn't run into the same kinds of challenges that countries with larger populations encounter such as poor geographical coverage to reach the whole population. It is also more agile and able to rapidly implement, for example, new mass testing protocols, enhanced surveillance, and contact tracing.

Its access to data, especially patient-level data, is good. However, robust surveillance capacity depends on more than digital systems for human health. Brunei can benefit from enhancing its national and regional data sharing arrangements. At the national level, better integrating data from private healthcare institutions and other sectors into their national system and working at the regional level with ASEAN to share data in formats that enable comparisons across countries can help. Brunei may also benefit from leveraging existing digital systems to automate aspects of data analysis and alert functions to enhance timely detection, risk assessment, and decision-making.

### References

- 1. Jessica A. Bell and Jennifer B. Nuzzo, Global Health Security Index: Advancing Collective Action and Accountability Amid Global Crisis, 2021. Available: <u>www.GHSIndex.org</u>
- Joint external evaluation of IHR core capacities of Brunei Darussalam: mission report, 28 October-1 November 2019. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.
- 3. https://www.trade.gov/healthcare-resource-guide-brunei
- <u>https://www.evydtech.com/ministry-of-health-opens-mohintelligence-hub-at-evyd-campus/</u>
- 5. https://www.moh.gov.bn/SitePages/Bru-HIMS.aspx
- Wong J, Koh WC, Alikhan MF, Abdul Aziz ABZ, Naing L. Responding to COVID-19 in Brunei Darussalam: Lessons for small countries. J Glob Health. 2020 Jun;10(1):010363. doi: 10.7189/ jogh.10.010363. PMID: 32566154; PMCID: PMC7295448.
- 7. https://www.mofe.gov.bn/Press%20Room/Press%20Release%20 25.08.2021%20[English]%20-%20Genome%20Sequencing%20 Machine%20Handover.pdf#search=DNBSEQ%2DG50%20 genome%20sequencer
- https://www.moh.gov.bn/Lists/Latest%20news/NewDispForm. aspx?ID=1388

## Indonesia

#### Background

Indonesia has taken an active role in addressing health security since the inception of the Global Health Security Agenda in 2015. From the 2021 GHS Index Scores, Indonesia scored 50.4 overall (above the global average of 38.9 and ranked 45 of 195 countries) and 55.4 for detection and reporting. Its average JEE score for detection was 3.2.

#### Healthcare Infrastructure and Human Resources

Healthcare in Indonesia is provided through a mix of public and private healthcare centers. The public healthcare system is decentralized with administration happening at the central, provincial, and district/municipal government levels. This structure has an impact on the functioning of the health system as well as detection and reporting activities.

Indonesia faces challenges with its healthcare infrastructure and workforce due to a low number of hospital beds (1.04 beds per 1,000 population, World Bank, 2017), an inadequate physician-to-population ratio (0.62 per 1,000 population, World Bank, 2020), maldistribution of physicians, and generally a shortage of healthcare workers. Indonesia's healthcare infrastructure, particularly in rural areas, was inadequate to handle the surge in demand for healthcare services during the pandemic, particularly with the shortages of hospital beds, medical equipment, and healthcare workers.

#### Surveillance, Laboratory, and Reporting Systems

Indonesia has a national early warning alert and response system (EWARS) administered under the Ministry of Health called Sistem Kewaspadaan Dini dan Respon or SKDR. Data are collected routinely every week for several disease syndromes from public health centers. The data also go into a One Health information-sharing platform called System for Zoonotic and Emerging Infectious Disease World Bank FY23 Classification: Upper-middle income economy

Population: 273,753,191 (WB, 2021)

Urban population: 57% (WB, 2021)

UHC Coverage Index: 59% (WB, 2019)

General government spending on health as % of general government expenditure: 10.1% (WHO, 2020)

Physicians per 1,000 pop.: 0.6 (WB, 2020)

Nurses per 1,000 pop.: 2.3 (WB, 2020)

Hospital beds per 1,000 pop.: 1.04 (WB, 2017)

FETP: Est. 1982 (frontline, intermediate, advanced)

(SIZE), which facilitates data sharing and communication among human and animal health (livestock and wildlife) systems. With technical support and guidance, Indonesia has also developed tools to support the conduct of risk assessments and joint planning using these data.

A major challenge encountered by EWARS and similar surveillance systems across sectors is the limited number of qualified personnel, particularly at the subnational level, who have the expertise and ability to contribute to the system. This is particularly true for rural Indonesia where they are understaffed and have high turnover rates, leading to a lack of continuity in program support and knowledge transfer. Limited internet and mobile communication infrastructure in remote/ rural regions are also challenges that impact participation and reporting from all areas of the country. Additionally, limited funds for investigating outbreaks, examining specimens, and traveling to remote areas, cause difficulties in verifying information.

Indonesia, to cover its wide area, has many laboratories. This includes 1,200+ public health laboratories and around 13,000 laboratories at the lowest level. Diagnostic testing is available for 23 diseases in peripheral reference laboratories and further capacity is available in the central referral laboratory, however, there is reliance on referral to a single reference laboratory (for the human sector, the Balitpanges laboratory, and for the animal sector, BPMSPH Jakarta—both of which have BSL3 facilities), which causes delays in diagnosis. It also appears that Indonesian laboratories are siloed. For example, there are TB and HIV laboratories and laboratory networks, but these are not capturing or integrated well systems that capture data on antimicrobial resistance or other infectious diseases.

On the genomics side, Indonesia is beginning to grow its genomics surveillance capability. In 2022, the Ministry of Health launched the Biomedical and Genome Science Initiative (BGSi)- Indonesia's first national biomedical initiative geared to improve precision medicine. For pathogen genomic surveillance, a National Genomic Sequencing Consortium was established by Indonesia during COVID-19 to increase the number of strains sequenced and reduce the amount of time in which those strains were sequenced. However, there isn't a formal pathogen sequence surveillance mechanism in place. Academia within Indonesia has also conducted a proof-of-concept wastewater epidemiological surveillance, but there is still no national wastewater surveillance effort.

#### Data Access and Transparency in Surveillance

From a data sharing and health communications standpoint, there is a national health information system (SIKNAS) that links to district-level health information systems (SIKDA). However, the decentralized system has made it a challenge to ensure complete, timely, and accurate data as each sub-national level government interprets reporting requirements differently. Since 2018, Indonesia has been rolling out a "generic" SKIDA application intended to streamline data collection and enable data and information exchange between data/

information managers in the region and the Ministry of Health. However, it is unclear how SKIDAS is being utilized at present to improve communications with healthcare staff. There is also a need to ensure laboratory information systems are interconnected with the primary database in ISIKHNAS.

# Access to Diagnostics, Equipment, and Other Laboratory Supplies

Obtaining reagents and other laboratory supplies was noted as a challenge when Indonesia was surging its COVID-19 diagnostic capabilities, as most supplies are imported. Pre-COVID, Indonesia was attempting to improve transparency and access to medical devices through its online procurement system for medical products used by the national public health insurance system that allows public and private hospitals and clinics to purchase medical equipment at a pre-negotiated price without a national or hospital public tender. While this can reduce costs for hospitals, the lack of supplier choice can result in delays in obtaining necessary supplies. There is room to improve the visibility and efficiency of the medical product and laboratory supply system.

### Stakeholders

#### National Government Stakeholders

Ministry	Department
Coordinating Ministry for Human Development and Cultural Affairs (Kemenko PMK)	
Government Agency for Procurement of Goods (Lembaga Kebijakan Pengadaan Barang/Jasa Pemerintah "LKPP")	
Health Social Insurance Administration Agency (BPJSK)	National Health Insurance
Indonesian Food and Drug Authority (Badan Pengawas Obat dan Makanan, or Badan POM)	
Ministry of Agriculture	Livestock and Animal Health Services
Ministry of Health	Agency of Health Human Resources Development and Empowerment (PPSDM)
Ministry of Health	Biomedical and Genome Science Initiative (BGSi)
Ministry of Health	Directorate General of Communicable Disease Control and Environmental Health
Ministry of Health	Directorate General of Pharmaceutical and Medical Devices
Ministry of Health	Health Policy Agency
Ministry of Health	Indonesia Health Services (SATUSEHAT)
Ministry of Health	National Institute for Health Research & Development (NIHRD)
Ministry of Health	Pharmaceuticals and Devices
Ministry of Health	Research and Development Agency
Ministry of Home Affairs	
Ministry of Marine Affairs and Fisheries (MOMAF)	
Ministry of National Development Planning/ National Development Planning Agency	Directorate for Health and Community Nutrition
Ministry of Research and Technology	
National Agency of Drug and Food Control (BPOM)	
National Agency of Drug and Food Control (NADFC)	NRASFF (Indonesia Rapid Alert for Food and Feed)
National Disaster Management Agency (BNPB)	
National Health System (SKN)	
National Research and Innovation Agency	Eijkman Institute for Molecular Biology
National Research, and Innovation Agency (BRIN)	Genomics facility at the Cibinong Science Center
Pertamedika IHC (Indonesia Health Corp)	

Deve	lopment Partr	ers
------	---------------	-----

			Type of activity			
Organization or Department	Stakeholder type	Funding	Technical assistance/ Capacity Building	Resources and Infrastructure	Research	Policy/ Advocacy/ Legislative Support
Center for Health Policy and Management, Faculty of Medicine, Public Health and Nursing, Universitas Gadjah Mada	Academia				•	•
Eijkman-O ford Clinical Research Unit, Jakarta, Centre for Tropical Medicine and Global Health, University of O ford	Academia				•	
Indonesia Medical Education and Research Institute, Faculty of Medicine Universitas Indonesia	Academia				•	
Indonesia One Health University Network (INDOHUN)	Academia		•			•
Universitas Respati Yogyakarta	Academia					
Asia Partnership on Emerging Infectious Diseases (APEIR)	Association/Society		•			
Indonesia Hospital Association (PERSI)	Association/Society					•
Indonesian Private Hospitals Association (ARSSI)	Association/Society					
Indonesian Public Health Association (IAKMI)	Association/Society					•
Indonesian Society for Clinical Microbiology	Association/Society					•
Australia Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT)	Bilateral government support	•	•	•		•
Canada	Bilateral government support					
Chinese National Health Commission, Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention	Bilateral government support	•	•			
U.S. Defense Threat Reduction Agency	Bilateral government support					
European Commission	Bilateral government support					
Fleming Fund Partnership	Bilateral government support					
Germany	Bilateral government support					
Indo-Pacific Centre for Health Security	Bilateral government support					
Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA)	Bilateral government support					
Partnership for Australia-Indonesia Research (PAIR)	Bilateral government support					•
U.S. Agency for International Development	Bilateral government support		•			•
U.S. CDC	Bilateral government support	•	•			
UK Department of Health and Social Care of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland (DHSC)	Bilateral government support		•			
Asia Development Bank	Multilateral					
Asia Infrastructure Investment Bank	Multilateral					
WHO Indonesia	Multilateral					
World Bank	Multilateral					
Association of Public Health Laboratories (APHL)	NGO					
Centre for Indonesia's Strategic Development Initiatives	NGO					•
FIND	NGO					
Indonesia Red Cross	NGO					
International Decision Support Initiative (iDSI)	NGO					•
PATH	NGO					
East Ventures	Private Industry					•

# Observations and Areas of Potential Engagement

Indonesia receives a lot of technical support from external stakeholders for improving its detection capabilities, particularly in the areas of surveillance systems and training for individuals. Indonesia has a strong partnership with Australia for all aspects of health security particularly through the Australia Indonesia Health Security Partnership (AIHSP) and with the U.S. through CDC, USAID, and Department of Defense. Areas where there is less involvement from external stakeholders and development partners (apart from multilateral development banks) is in strengthening healthcare infrastructure (e.g., supporting development of rural infrastructure) and ameliorating the regulatory and supply chain constraints around diagnostic tools.

Indonesia is taking steps to improve data transparency both on the detection and health system side. In 2019, Indonesia announced a move toward a "one data" policy, which intends to harmonize data obtained by each ministry and agency and improve transparency, participation, innovation, accountability, and inclusion. Specific to detection activities, there is ongoing work at the national level to strengthen the interoperability of surveillance systems across sectors particularly with a One Health lens. However, given the challenges with collecting data from all levels of governments and healthcare facilities during the COVID-19 response, there is room to improve data collection and ensure integration/interoperability of that data. For example, exploring novel methods for collecting surveillance data from understaffed regions, facilitating the deployment of national data collection systems to local levels of government, and deploying data analytic software to more localized levels so individuals submitting data can utilize the data for local decision-making, can contribute to ongoing detection strengthening efforts.

Indonesia and its partners are leveraging digital platforms to improve health (e.g., telemedicine platforms, communications applications, and platforms that improve transparency and efficiency with the use of electronic health records). The uptake of digital platforms for health offers opportunities to collaborate and collate data from a wide variety of platforms that can generate useful data for surveillance, policy, and decision-making.

The existing digital tools to manage the supply chain for the health system (medical products and laboratory supplies) can be strengthened to improve visibility and allow flexibility. Additionally, working in close concert with the national government and public-private partners, there are opportunities to the current system for stockpiling can be leveraged to address ongoing medical and laboratory supply chain issues.

#### References

- Hardhantyo, M.; Djasri, H.; Nursetyo, A.A.; Yulianti, A.; Adipradipta, B.R.; Hawley, W.; Mika, J.; Praptiningsih, C.Y.; Mangiri, A.; Prasetyowati, E.B.; et al. Quality of National Disease Surveillance Reporting before and during COVID-19: A Mixed-Method Study in Indonesia. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 2022, 19, 2728. https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijerph19052728
- Hendarwan H, Syachroni S, Aryastami NK, Su'udi A, Susilawati MD, Despitasari M, Mulyani UA, Sumiarsih M, Puspandari N, Indrati AR, Solikha DA, Riana DA, Wahyuni IR. Assessing the COVID-19 diagnostic laboratory capacity in Indonesia in the early phase of the pandemic. WHO South-East Asia J Public Health. 2020;9(2):134–140. doi:10.4103/2224-3151.294307.
- Indonesia Health Security Financing Assessment (English). Washington, D.C.: World Bank Group. <u>http://</u> documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/099915006032234706/ P166489019124c06d0998d0b195a0455c92
- 4. Jessica A. Bell and Jennifer B. Nuzzo, Global Health Security Index: Advancing Collective Action and Accountability Amid Global Crisis, 2021. Available: www.GHSIndex.org
- Joint external evaluation of IHR Core Capacities of the Republic of Indonesia: Geneva: World Health Organization; 2018. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.
- Mahendradhata Y, Andayani NLPE, Hasri ET, Arifi MD, Siahaan RGM, Solikha DA and Ali PB (2021) The Capacity of the Indonesian Healthcare System to Respond to COVID-19. Front. Public Health 9:649819. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.649819
- Mahendradhata, Y., Trisnantoro, L., Listyadewi, S., Soewondo, P., Marthias, T. et al. (2017). The Republic of Indonesia health system review. Health Systems in Transition, 7 (1), WHO Regional Office for South-East Asia. <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/ handle/10665/254716</u>
- Manurung MK, Reo SEN, Pardosi JF, Muscatello DJ. Evaluation of the Indonesian Early Warning Alert and Response System (EWARS) in West Papua, Indonesia. WHO SouthEast Asia J Public Health. 2020;9(2):111–117. doi:10.4103/2224-3151.294304.

- Murni IK, Oktaria V, Handley A, McCarthy DT, Donato CM, Nuryastuti T, et al. (2022) The feasibility of SARS-CoV-2 surveillance using wastewater and environmental sampling in Indonesia. PLoS ONE 17(10): e0274793. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0274793</u>
- Nugraha, R.R., Miranda, A.V., Ahmadi, A. et al. Accelerating Indonesian COVID-19 vaccination rollout: a critical task amid the second wave. Trop Med Health 49, 76 (2021). <u>https://doi. org/10.1186/s41182-021-00367-3</u>
- 11. <u>https://www.trade.gov/country-commercial-guides/indonesia-healthcare-medical-devices-equipment</u>
- Workie, Netsanet Walelign; Harimurti, Pandu; Thio, Franciscus; Maulana, Andhika Nurwin; Pambudi, Eko Setyo; Olam, Samuel Josafat.
- https://www.who.int/indonesia/news/detail/02-06-2022-whos-follow-up-mission-to-strengthen-badan-pom-s-vaccineregulatory-system
- 14. <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/hand</u> le/10665/254716/9789290225164-eng.pdf
- https://www2.deloitte.com/id/en/pages/life-sciences-andhealthcare/articles/rising-to-covid-19-health-care-challenge-inindonesia.html
- https://www.worldbank.org/en/programs/multi-donor-trustfund-for-integrating-externally-financed-health-programs/brief/ financing-assessment-helps-indonesia-plan-sustainable-healthsecurity?deliveryName=DM145481
- 17. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/globalhealth/countries/indonesia/default.</u> <u>htm</u>
- 18. https://www.aihsp.or.id/

# Malaysia

#### Background

From the 2021 GHS Index Scores, Malaysia scored 56.4 overall (ranked 27 of 195 countries) and 72.5 (ranked 7 of 195 countries) for its detection and reporting capability. Malaysia's average JEE score (2019) for detection capacity was 4.1.

#### Healthcare Infrastructure and Human Resources

The national public healthcare system in Malaysia has an extensive network of primary care centers and is estimated to serve around 65% of the population. It is also "administratively centralized" unlike some of the other countries in the region like Indonesia and the Philippines, where the Ministry of Health directly oversees service delivery by their district offices, hospitals, and centers.

The public healthcare system faces high demand and long wait times in part due to an inadequate supply of health professionals and inability to keep pace with population growth in urban areas. To alleviate this strain on the healthcare system, it is putting in place measures, such as increasing training capacity and opportunities, to produce and retain doctors, nurses, pharmacists, and other healthcare professionals within the system. It is also looking into improving public-private partnerships to overcome resource constraints.

#### Surveillance, Laboratory, and Reporting Systems

Since SARS and avian influenza, the Malaysian government has invested in building its surveillance and early response capabilities to infectious disease outbreaks. There are several electronic reporting systems for indicator and event-based surveillance. These systems include the eNotifikasi system where notifications of communicable diseases can be entered at the clinic or district level, verified, and then reported to state and national levels; the e-Waback system, which is an event-based system; and "Vekpro" which is used

World Bank FY23 Classification: Upper-middle income economy

Population: 33,573,974 (2021)

Urban population: 78% (2021)

UHC Coverage Index: 76% (2019)

General government spending on health as % of general government expenditure: 8.61% (WHO, 2020)

Physicians per 1,000 pop.: 2.3 (WB, 2020)

Nurses per 1,000 pop.: 3.4 (WB, 2019)

Hospital beds per 1,000 pop.: 1.88 (WB, 2017)

FETP: Est. 2002 (basic and advanced)

for reporting vector-borne disease, and a real-time reporting of surveillance information by public health laboratories around the country. Malaysia has mechanisms that enable visibility into different surveillance systems, and there is some sharing of surveillance information among animal, human, and wildlife authorities under Malaysia's One Health framework.

Malaysia has an extensive laboratory system; however, the majority are privately owned. The Institute for Medical Research serves as the primary national reference laboratory and provides training to laboratory professionals. In fact, as part of Malaysia's plans to surge diagnostic testing capacity early in the pandemic, the Institute of Medical Research had a critical role in providing training during the COVID-19 pandemic to other laboratories and is a good example for the region on how to scale up testing.

Pathogen genomics surveillance is conducted in Malaysia and bioinformatics is slowly being built. During the COVID-19 pandemic, a network of laboratories consisting of the Genome and Vaccine Institute along with several university laboratories was assembled to conduct genomic sequencing of SARS-COV-2. However, most interest in the genomic sequencing capability comes from its applications in medicine. The Genome and Vaccine Institute, a non-profit organization previously under the Ministry of Science and Technology serves as a hub for genomics, conducting discovery research through genome sequencing, comparative genomics, and molecular biology.

During COVID-19, a couple of wastewater surveillance activities were conducted as proof of concept, but this type of surveillance activity is not being conducted routinely.

#### Data Access and Transparency in Surveillance

Malaysia uses electronic health records (EHR); however, its use is mainly limited to public hospitals in COVID-19. access to RNA extraction kits. primers. Malaysia. There are efforts to encourage wider and probes (all needed to perform the gold stanadoption of EHRs across both public and private dard PCR test) was a challenge. healthcare providers and bring the records into a single data management system, the Malaysian **Stakeholders** Health Data Warehouse (MyHDW), established Malaysia generally does not receive significant in 2017. The purpose of this data warehouse is to bilateral aid for health. As Malaysia has built its provide quality healthcare data for queries and capacities and resources for improving health and analyses. Among the features embedded in the access to healthcare, the WHO Country Cooperawarehouse are statistical and predictive analytic tion Strategy has shifted to a supportive function, tools, a geographic information system, and a data doing more information sharing. security service. Some of the ongoing challenges with integrating records into the warehouse include improving participation of healthcare institutions which may be hindered by policies that do not

allow sharing data from one system to another, lack of awareness, or lack of personnel/resources to dedicate to the integration effort.

#### Access to Diagnostics, Equipment, and Other Laboratory Supplies

During the COVID-19 pandemic, Malaysia drastically increased its diagnostic capacity by optimizing the diagnostic test based on the early release of the SARS-CoV-2 genetic sequence and increasing the number of laboratories capable of conducting COVID-19 testing. It went from six laboratories to 43 in less than five months.

There is some local diagnostic manufacturing capability in Malaysia, but there is a heavy reliance on imported tests, equipment, and supplies. During

#### National Government

Ministry	Department
Malaysian Administrative Modernisation and Management Planning Unit	
Malaysian Medical Council	
Ministry of Agriculture and Agro-based Industry (MOA)	Department of Veterinary Services
Ministry of Defense	National Security Council
Ministry of Health	Crisis Preparedness and Response Centre
Ministry of Health	Communicable Diseases Surveillance Section
Ministry of Health	Food Safety and Quality Division
Ministry of Health	Medical Device Authority (MDA)
Ministry of Health	National Institutes of Health, Institute for Medical Research (IMR)
Ministry of Health	National Public Health Laboratory (Makmal Kesihatan Awam Kebangsaan – MKAK)
Ministry of Higher Education	
Ministry of Natural Resources, Environment, and Climate Change	Department of Wildlife and National Parks
Ministry of Science, Technology and Innovation (MoSTI)	National Institute of Biotechnology Malaysia
National Registration Department	
Public Service Commission	

#### **External Development Partners**

		Type of activity				
Organization or Department	Stakeholder type	Funding	Technical assistance/ Capacity Building	Resources and Infrastructure	Research	Policy/ Advocacy/ Legislative Support
Centre for Bioinformatics Research, Universiti of Kebangsaan Malaysia:	Academia		•		•	
Integrative Pharmacogenomics, Universiti Teknologi Mara (UiTM)	Academia				•	
Malaysia One Health University Network	Academia					
Institute of Health and Community Medicine of the Universiti Malaysia Sarawak;	Academia				•	
Tropical Infectious Diseases Research & Education Centre (TIDREC), Universiti Malaya	Academia				•	
UKM Medical Molecular Biology Institute, Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia (UKM)	Academia				•	
Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia (UKM), UKM Med- ical Molecular Biology Institute	Academia				•	
Universiti Malaya, Tropical Infectious Diseases Research & Education Centre (TIDREC)	Academia				•	
Universiti Malaysia Sarawak, Institute of Health and Community Medicine	Academia				•	
Association of Private Hospitals of Malaysia (APHM)	Association/ Society					
US National Institutes of Health	Bilateral government support				•	

# Observations and Areas of Potential Engagement

Malaysia has good public healthcare infrastructure, which is affordable for the population given the low cost to the user. However, it struggles with capacity constraints, particularly with long wait times, necessitating increasing the number of healthcare workers.

Malaysia also has a good surveillance system in place. It already uses many web-based surveillance systems, has nation-wide digital policies, and has implemented an integrated surveillance system for human health. However, like all the countries in the region, Malaysia would benefit from further integration and interoperability of its many surveillance systems, particularly across sectors. This would aid in faster analysis and improved real-time risk assessment.

Based on Malaysia's detection capabilities and experiences over the years and during COVID-19, Malaysia can serve as a good partner to share expertise and lessons learned with others in the region.

#### References

- 1. Jessica A. Bell and Jennifer B. Nuzzo, Global Health Security Index: Advancing Collective Action and Accountability Amid Global Crisis, 2021. Available: <u>www.GHSIndex.org</u>
- 2. Malaysia health system review. (Health Systems in Transition, Vol. 2 No. 1 2012)
- Sam IC, Chong J, Kamarudin R, Jafar FL, Lee LM, Bador MK, Chew YY, Tan MP, Chan YF. Providing a laboratory diagnostic service for pandemic SARS-CoV-2 in a developing country. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2020 Aug 1;114(8):553-555. doi: 10.1093/trstmh/traa037. PMID: 32497211; PMCID: PMC7313840.
- World Health Organization. Regional Office for the Western Pacific. (2012). Malaysia health system review. WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific. <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/ handle/10665/206911</u>
- 5. Azami NAM, Perera D, Thayan R, AbuBakar S, Sam IC, Salleh MZ, Isa MNM, Ab Mutalib NS, Aik WK, Suppiah J, Tan KK, Chan YF, Teh LK, Azzam G, Rasheed ZBM, Chan JCJ, Kamel KA, Tan JY, Khalilur Rahman O, Lim WF, Johari NA, Ishak M, Yunos RIM, Anasir MI, Wong JE, Fu JYL, Noorizhab MNF, Sapian IS, Mokhtar MFM, Md Shahri NAA, Ghafar K, Yusuf SNHM, Noor YM, Jamal R; Malaysia COVID-19 Genomics Surveillance Consortium. SARS-CoV-2 genomic surveillance in Malaysia: displacement of B.1.617.2 with AY lineages as the dominant Delta variants and the introduction of Omicron during the fourth epidemic wave. Int J Infect Dis. 2022 Dec;125:216-226. doi: 10.1016/j.ijid.2022.10.044. Epub 2022 Nov 3. PMID: 36336246; PMCID: PMC9632236.
- 6. https://www.parlimen.gov.my/ipms/eps/2023-06-12/ CMD.29.2023%20-%20CMD%2029.2023.pdf
- 7. https://www2.moh.gov.my/moh/resources/Penerbitan/ Garis%20Panduan/Garis%20panduan%20Umum%20(Awam)/ Buku\_Event-Based\_Surveillance.pdf
- 8. https://myhdw.moh.gov.my/public/home
- 9. https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20220922005744/ en/Malaysia-Diagnostic-Labs-Market-Report-2022-Use-of-Digital-Pathology-to-Augment-Pathological-Diagnosis----ResearchAndMarkets.com
- Md Hamzah, N., Yu, MM. & See, K.F. Assessing the efficiency of Malaysia health system in COVID-19 prevention and treatment response. Health Care Manag Sci 24, 273–285 (2021). <u>https://doi. org/10.1007/s10729-020-09539-9</u>
- Aziz, M.A., Norman, S., Mohamed Zaid, S. et al. Environmental surveillance of SARS-CoV-2 in municipal wastewater to monitor COVID-19 status in urban clusters in Malaysia. Arch Microbiol 205, 76 (2023). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00203-023-03417-y</u>

# **Philippines**

#### Background

From the 2021 GHS Index Scores, the Philippines scored 45.7 overall (above the global average of 38.9) and 52.6 for its detection and reporting capability.

#### Healthcare Infrastructure

Healthcare in the Philippines is delivered through both state and private facilities. In the state-run system, healthcare is decentralized, with provinces managing community and provincial hospitals and municipalities running rural health units and barangay health stations. Of all health facilities (37,000+), 82% are government-owned.

The quality of healthcare facilities and services is variable between urban versus rural facilities and state-owned versus private facilities. Urban and private facilities tend to be better equipped and offer a wider range of services. Even though all Filipino citizens have access to national health insurance (PhilHealth) which includes preventive, promotive, curative, and rehabilitative healthcare services, many Filipinos still struggle to access adequate healthcare, especially if they are poor or live in rural or remote areas. Healthcare workers are also in short supply, and access to care in rural areas is exacerbated by the maldistribution of healthcare workers where healthcare workers are concentrated in urban areas (only 10 percent of the country's health workers serve in rural areas, leaving some municipalities without an adequate health workforce).

#### Surveillance, Laboratory, and Reporting Systems

The Philippines operates electronic surveillance systems at both the national and sub-national levels through the Philippine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response (PIDSR) and the Event-Based Surveillance and Response (ESR) system. At the sub-national level, surveillance information World Bank FY23 Classification: Lower-middle Income economy

Population: 113,880,328 (WB, 2021)

Urban population: 48% (WB, 2021)

UHC Coverage Index: 55% (WB, 2019)

General government spending on health as % of general government expenditure: 8.65% (WHO, 2020)

Physicians per 1,000: 0.8 (WB, 2020)

Nurses per 1,000 pop.: 4.6 (WB, 2019)

Hospital beds per 1,000 pop.: 0.99 (2010)

#### FETP: Est. 1981 advanced)

is consolidated by Disease Surveillance Coordinators from physical forms submitted by Disease Reporting Units; both hard and electronic copies of the consolidated information are submitted to respective Provincial Epidemiology Surveillance Units and Disease Surveillance Officers. While both systems consolidate information electronically; there are still issues with data management. While there are processes to identify and report cases through electronic systems, there is still a reliance on manual systems until cases are reported into the online system, which can take several days, limiting the availability of real-time data.

Six hospital laboratories serve as national reference laboratories and together with other government and private laboratories form what is now being called the Philippine Health Laboratory System (PHLS) as it is being reformed post-COVID. During COVID-19, the Department of Health's Research Institute for Tropical Medicine (RITM), which is one of the national reference laboratories that developed diagnostic assays for COVID-19, headed the COVID-19 diagnostic quality assurance program, and supported the Department of Health's laboratory licensing effort for laboratories to become COVID-19 testing laboratories. Some of the initial challenges encountered by RITM were access to reagents for diagnostic test development, surging testing capacity, reducing the turnaround time for testing (and sequencing), and developing data systems to manage the vast amounts of data generated by RITM.

The laboratory information system developed by RITM during COVID-19 to track COVID-19 samples transmitted data to the Department of Health Epidemiology Bureau. However, it is unclear how day-to-day laboratory data are transmitted for surveillance purposes. It is also unclear if formalized plans for surging laboratory and testing capacity are in place and if the existing data systems are interoperable.

On the genomics side, RITM is building large-scale real-time sequencing capacity within RITM and Additionally, inadequate data sharing and lack of local sequencing capacity across its subnational digital health interoperability have contributed to laboratories. The Philippines Genomics Centre weak accountability and performance manageat the University of the Philippines is a leading ment systems. institution in the country for omics research and conducted most of the COVID-19 sequencing Access to Diagnostics, Equipment, and Other efforts given its partnership with the Ministry of Laboratory Supplies Health. There are other ongoing efforts to integrate The Philippine Government Electronic Procurewhole genome sequencing into existing surveilment System is available to government entities to lance platforms such as influenza and antimicrobial procure medical and laboratory supplies. However, resistance. In building such sequencing capacity, a major challenge faced by the laboratory system a notable area of importance is the need to build is the provision of diagnostic services in rural areas genomic epidemiology and bioinformatics capadue to poor infrastructure to house, power, and bility within the country to analyze and interpret maintain diagnostic equipment and logistical chalgenomic data. lenges with obtaining diagnostic equipment and reagents.

#### Data Access and Transparency in Surveillance

In the Philippines, standardized reporting systems are not always used to provide health updates from the municipal level to the central level, leading to communication gaps. Within the labora-

tory system, there is a need to harmonize the data entered into the system to create a functional and efficient referral system across different laboratory facilities, making the system more responsive to medical and public health diagnosis and surveillance data needs.

The Philippines is encouraging more widespread use of electronic health records. The Department of Health is promoting use of the Philippine Health Information Exchange, a platform for secure electronic access and efficient exchange of health data and/or information among health facilities, health care providers, health information organizations, and government agencies in accordance with national standards in the interest of public health. However, its use is not widespread and there aren't data standards in place to allow for interoperability.

#### **Stakeholders**

#### National Government

Ministry	Department
Department of Health	Food and Drug Administration
Department of Health	Bureau of Quarantine
Department of Health	Disease Prevention and Control Bureau
Department of Health	Epidemiology Bureau
Department of Health	Health Facility and Services Regulatory Bureau
Department of Health	Health Facility Development Bureau
Department of Health	Health Human Resource Development Bureau
Department of Health	Research Institute for Tropical Medicine (RITM)
Department of Science and Technology	
Department of Environment and Natural Resources (DENR)	Biodiversity Management Bureau (BMB)
Ministry of Agriculture	

#### **External Development Partners**

		Type of activity			vity		
Organization or Department	Stakeholder type	Funding	Technical assistance/ Capacity Building	Resources and Infrastructure	Research	Policy/ Advocacy/ Legislative Support	
Center for Informatics, University of San Agustin Iloilo	Academia		•				
Philippines One Health University Network	Academia						
University of Philippines	Academia						
Field Epidemiology Training Program Alumni Founda- tion, Inc. Philippines (FETPAFI)	Association/ Society		•				
South Asia Field Epidemiology and Safety Network (Safetynet)	Association/ Society		•				
Canada	Bilateral government support						
EU	Bilateral government support	•	•				
Medical Research Council as part of the United Kingdom (UK) Research and Innovation	Bilateral government support	•	•	•			
Netherlands Enterprise Agency (RVO)	Bilateral government support						
Republic of Korea	Bilateral government support			•			
Spain	Bilateral government support						
U.S. Agency for International Development	Bilateral government support		•				
U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention	Bilateral government support	•	•				
UK Government	Bilateral government support						
US Department of State Biosecurity Engagement Program	Bilateral government support	•	•	•			
Asia Development Bank	Multilateral	•					
Asia Development Bank	Multilateral	•					
WHO	Multilateral						

# Observations and Areas of Potential Engagement

As with Indonesia and Vietnam, the Philippines has challenges with obtaining information from rural areas due to poor rural healthcare infrastructure and trained personnel. Given the challenges in rural areas, exploring different tools and systems for obtaining data from those locations is needed.

The Philippines can benefit from the digitization of reporting systems and streamlining information sharing and reporting processes (i.e., enforcing standardized data collection). This has the potential to improve the reliability and volume of information and reduce the time it takes to detect and confirm cases. Furthermore, as the Philippines has instituted a push toward the use of electronic medical records with the hope of making the healthcare system more efficient and responsive to patient needs, consideration should be given to how to integrate and leverage this data for surveillance purposes. Overall, the different surveillance and reporting systems need to be made interoperable within and across sectors so at the national level, there is a better view of the situation.

Currently, accreditation of national and regional reference laboratories is varied. Laboratory surge capability for future emergencies can be improved by encouraging laboratories to obtain accreditation.

### References

- Alberto NRI, Alberto IRI, Eala MAB, Dee EC, Cañal JPA. Availability of essential diagnostics in the Philippines. Lancet Reg Health West Pac. 2022 Jan 6;19:100375. doi: 10.1016/j.lanwpc.2021.100375. PMID: 35024674; PMCID: PMC8749232.
- Argimón, S., Masim, M.A.L., Gayeta, J.M. et al. Integrating whole-genome sequencing within the National Antimicrobial Resistance Surveillance Program in the Philippines. Nat Commun 11, 2719 (2020). <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-16322-5</u>
- Balderama, H. J., Tesoro, V. A., Antonio, T. J., & Ramones, R. A. (2023). Institutionalization of the Philippine Health Laboratory System (PHLS). PJP, 7(2), 5–12.
- Dayrit, M.M., Lagrada, L.P., Picazo, O.F., Pons, M.C. & Villaverde, M.C. (2018). The Philippines health system review. Health Systems in Transition, 8 (2), World Health Organization. Regional Office for South-East Asia. <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/ handle/10665/274579</u>. License: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO
- Jessica A. Bell and Jennifer B. Nuzzo, Global Health Security Index: Advancing Collective Action and Accountability Amid Global Crisis, 2021. Available: <u>www.GHSIndex.org</u>
- Joint external evaluation of IHR core capacities of the Republic of the Philippines. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (WHO/WHE/CPI/2019.57). License: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.
- 7. https://www.usaid.gov/philippines/health
- 8. <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/linked-</u> documents/55105-001-ssa\_9.pdf
- <u>https://www.fda.gov.ph/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/</u> Department-Order-2020-0820-Institutionalizing-and-Sthrengthening-the-NRLs-1.pdf</u>
- 10. <u>https://ritm.gov.ph/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/2020-2021-</u> <u>COVID-19-Achievement-Report\_FINAL.pdf</u>
- 11. https://doi.org/10.21141/10.21141/PJP.2022.20
- 12. <u>https://www.gsma.com/mobilefordevelopment/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/GSMA\_Disease-Surveillance-and-Monitoring-in-the-Philippines.pdf</u>

# Thailand

From the 2021 GHS Index Scores, Thailand scored 68.2 overall (ranked among the top 5 in the world) and 91.5 for its detection and reporting capability (ranked highest in the world). Its average JEE score for detection (from 2017) was 3.7.

Thailand has positioned itself as a leader in global health security as demonstrated by their National Global Health Strategy 2016–2020 and leadership within GHSA and other regional initiatives.

#### Background

#### Healthcare Infrastructure and Human Resources

Thailand achieved universal health coverage (UHC) in the early 2000s through a publicly financed system (mainly through three main government insurance and welfare schemes). It is affordable for the whole population and less than 0.5% of the population currently lack health insurance and health protection coverage. The healthcare system consists of both public and private healthcare facilities, 72% of which are private facilities that are typically smaller clinics providing primary healthcare. Over the years, Thailand has decentralized its public healthcare system, transferring the authority of healthcare facilities to local levels of government (e.g., provincial hospitals to provincial government).

The quality of care offered in public healthcare settings is good, but like most public healthcare systems around the globe, individuals can face long wait times. Thailand is self-reliant in healthcare workforce production and is making incremental changes to the workforce numbers. It has also made progress in addressing the maldistribution of healthcare workers and services with a 2019 study showing there is greater equity in the distribution of healthcare facilities and healthcare workers due to policies implemented over 20 years ago. From an epidemiology and public health front, it has a longstanding Field Epidemiology Training Program aimed at building and maintaining epidemioWorld Bank FY23 Classification: Upper-middle income economy

Population: 71,601,103

Urban population: 52% (2021)

UHC Coverage Index: 83% (2019)

General government spending on health as % of general government expenditure: 13.23% (WHO, 2020)

Physicians per 1,000 pop.: 1.0 (2020)

Nurses per 1,000 pop.: 3.1 (2019)

Hospital beds per 1,000 pop.: 2.1 (2010)

FETP: Est. 1980 (frontline, intermediate, advanced)

logical capacity and is viewed as a leader in the field within the region.

#### Surveillance, Laboratory, and Reporting Systems

The Ministry of Public Health has a robust system for monitoring and tracking diseases and extensive national and subnational laboratory systems. Surveillance data on notifiable diseases are reported from private and other public hospitals to the appropriate local and national authorities. Thailand utilizes an Electronic Integrated Disease Surveillance System (EIDSS) to collect ongoing disease surveillance data of humans and animals from relevant agencies and laboratories, but still has surveillance systems that are siloed by disease and sector.

The laboratory system consists of public laboratories, private laboratories, public regional laboratories that can conduct most microbiological testing, and a national reference laboratory. The laboratories within the system are internationally accredited. The laboratory information system feeds into integrated surveillance systems, but better laboratory integration has been noted as an area for improvement. The main driver for building genomics capability in the country is interest in its application to precision medicine which is led by Genomics Thailand, a collaborative human genome research network in Thailand. There is some pathogen genomics surveillance conducted by the Ministry of Public Health, but not as a formal surveillance system under a national program. Pathogen genomic surveillance is primarily undertaken within academia, similar to wastewater surveillance and other newer surveillance methods.

#### Data Access and Transparency in Surveillance

During COVID-19, Thailand utilized a national health database platform called "Co-Lab (COVID-19 infection tracker) and Co-Ward (COVID-19 hospitalization data)," for data collection, diagnoses, treatment, and treatment reimbursement. This platform integrated data from multiple sources across the health system. Thailand also worked quickly and efficiently across ministries to develop tools that would support data gathering, risk assessment, and decision-making. This includes the "Thai Chana" and "Mor Chana" web applications which were used for tracking and screening.

Thailand's ability to work across sectors to put together new data systems in place is a result of data sharing mechanisms outlined in the "Action Plan for the MoU in Regard to One Health Action for National Health Security, 2017-2021". However, Thailand does still face challenges with data integration and interoperability because of the different systems being used. More effective mechanisms for information sharing between sectors are required at the national and sub-national levels are needed to improve efficiencies for disease response.

# Access to Diagnostics, Equipment, and Other Laboratory Supplies

Thailand was able to quickly surge diagnostic testing capacity going from 80 laboratories with testing capability in April 2020 to 230 laboratories within six months. The laboratory turnaround time for providing results was within 24 hours and later with the establishment of PCR testing in at least one laboratory per province, aimed to turn results around within 3-4 hours. Collaboration between government and private sectors made this rapid expansion of the COVID-19 laboratory network possible.

Thailand has a national procurement system in place that can be used for the purchase of laboratory supplies and diagnostics. However, it is unclear from publicly available information if this system can meet diagnostic supply needs, particularly during an emergency.

### **Stakeholders**

Thailand is a regional hub for many development organizations so the engagements they have with Thailand (which is self-reliant on several health security topics, including surveillance) is not as extensive.

#### National Government

Department	Bureau
Department of Livestock Development	
Department of National Parks Wildlife and Plant Conservation	
Digital Economy and Society (DES) Ministry	
Government Pharmaceutical Organization	
Health Systems Research Institute (HSRI)	
Healthcare Accreditation Institute	
Ministry of Digital Economy and Society	
Ministry of Public Health	Bureau of Health Policy and Strategy
Ministry of Public Health	Department of Medical Sciences
National Health Commission Office	
National Health Security Office	
National Statistical Office	
Thai Health Promotion Foundation	
The Medical Council of Thailand	
The National Science and Technology Development Agency (NSTDA)	
The Thailand Center of E cellence for Life Sciences (TCELS)	

#### External Development Partners

Organization or Department	Stakeholder type	Funding	Technical assistance/ Capacity Building	Resources and Infrastructure	Research	Policy/ Advocacy/ Legislative Support
Chiang Mai University	Academia					
Khon Kaen University	Academia					
Mahidol University	Academia				•	
Chulalongkorn University	Academia				•	
Prince of Songkla University	Academia				•	
Thailand One Health University Network	Academia					
AFRIMS	Bilateral government support		•			
Indo-Pacific Centre for Health Security	Bilateral government support					
U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention	Bilateral government support	•				
U.S. Defense Threat Reduction Agency (DTRA)	Bilateral government support	•				
U.S. National Institutes of Health	Bilateral government support					
USAID	Bilateral government support		•			
WHO	Multilateral					
EcoHealth Alliance	NGO					
Pandemic Action Network	NGO					•
South Asia Field Epidemiology and Safety Network (Safetynet)	NGO		•			
Thai Red Cross Emerging Infectious Diseases Health Science Centre	NGO		•		•	
Ending Pandemics	Philanthrope					
Rockefeller Foundation	Philanthrope	•				

# Observations and Areas of Potential Engagement

The detection system in Thailand is advanced and is one of the few countries where progress has been made in equitable distribution of healthcare infrastructure across provinces, making surveillance data more representative of the situation at the local level.

Even with its high-capacity surveillance system, the country continues to face challenges with data integration and interoperability. Since it has taken a One Health approach with many of their surveillance activities, they have more experience with the challenges of integrating data and making systems more interoperable. Thailand would be a reliable, knowledge partner when working with others in the region on their respective integration efforts.

### References

- 1. Jessica A. Bell and Jennifer B. Nuzzo, Global Health Security Index: Advancing Collective Action and Accountability Amid Global Crisis, 2021. Available: <u>www.GHSIndex.org</u>
- 2. Joint External Evaluation of IHR Core Capacities of the Kingdom of Thailand. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.
- World Health Organization. Regional Office for the Western Pacific. (2015). The Kingdom of Thailand health system review. Health systems in transition, 5 (5), WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific. <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/</u> handle/10665/208216
- WHO Country Cooperation Strategy, Thailand, 2017–2021 [New Delhi]: World Health Organization, Regional Office for South-East Asia; 2017. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.
- 5. https://www.nationalbiobank.in.th/en
- 6. Soawapak Hinjoy, Royce Tsukayama, Jintana Sriwongsa, Darika Kingnate, Sudarat Damrongwatanapokin, Wattana Masunglong, Pitchapa Kleeblumjeak, Walaiporn Jiaranairungroj, Khanchit Limpakarnjanarat & Sura Wisedsak (2023) Working beyond health: roles of global health security agenda, experiences of Thailand's chairmanship amidst of the uncertainty of the COVID-19 pandemic, Global Security: Health, Science and Policy, 8:1, 1-9, DOI: 10.1080/23779497.2023.2213752
- Vongmongkol, V., Viriyathorn, S., Wanwong, Y. et al. Annual prevalence of unmet healthcare need in Thailand: evidence from national household surveys between 2011 and 2019. Int J Equity Health 20, 244 (2021). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-021-01578-0</u>
- 8. Effects of public health interventions on the epidemiological spread during the first wave of the COVID-19 outbreak in Thailand
- Triukose S, Nitinawarat S, Satian P, Somboonsavatdee A, Chotikarn P, et al. (2021) Effects of public health interventions on the epidemiological spread during the first wave of the COVID-19 outbreak in Thailand. PLOS ONE 16(2): e0246274. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0246274
- Witthayapipopsakul W, Cetthakrikul N, Suphanchaimat R, Noree T, Sawaengdee K. Equity of health workforce distribution in Thailand: an implication of concentration index. Risk Manag Healthc Policy. 2019 Feb 5;12:13-22. doi: 10.2147/RMHP.S181174. PMID: 30787643; PMCID: PMC6368115.
- 11. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/</u> S2352771422000295
- Marshall Al, Witthayapipopsakul W, Chotchoungchatchai S, Wangbanjongkun W, Tangcharoensathien V (2023) Contracting the private health sector in Thailand's Universal Health Coverage. PLOS Glob Public Health 3(4): e0000799. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgph.0000799</u>
- 13. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/34699826/

## Vietnam

#### Background

From the 2021 GHS Index Scores, Vietnam scored 42.9 overall (above the global average of 38.9 and ranked 65 of 195 countries) and 55.1 for its detection and reporting capability. Its average JEE score (2016) for detection was 3.1.

#### Healthcare Infrastructure and Human Resources

Vietnam's health system transitioned in the 1990s from a purely state-run system to state- and private-health care. The national healthcare system includes central hospitals (managed by the Ministry of Health), provincial and district-level hospitals, and health centers at the district and commune levels. Private healthcare facilities are mainly based in urban areas.

All healthcare establishments of the national healthcare system are funded by the Social Health Insurance institution. Healthcare in rural communities is provided at commune health centers (CHC). which provide basic preventative care, diagnoses, and treatments, and refer people to hospitals. However, they are not always funded well, are illequipped, and are not well staffed. To make quality healthcare more accessible to lower-income populations. Vietnam has led initiatives to strengthen community-level primary care infrastructure though distance for people living in remote areas can still be a barrier to access. However, an ongoing challenge, is that even with a well-established medical education system and training programs in most public health specialties within the country, the number of quality staff at the local level needs improvement.

#### Surveillance, Laboratory, and Reporting Systems

Vietnam has both event-based and indicator-based surveillance systems. Its infectious disease surveillance system monitors 42 diseases and began reporting cases online on a case-by-case basis in parallel with the periodic paper report. SurveilWorld Bank FY23 Classification: Lower-middle income economy

Vietnam: 97.468.029 (2021)

Urban population: 38% (2021)

UHC Coverage Index: 70% (2019)

General government spending on health as % of general government expenditure: 9.41% (WHO, 2020)

Physicians per 1,000 pop.: 0.8 (2016)

Nurses per 1,000 pop.: 1.1 (2016)

Hospital beds per 1,000 pop.: 2.6 (2014)

FETP: Est. 2007 (frontline, intermediate, advanced)

lance systems for the early detection of animal diseases have also been established. Data are reported from health units to district health centers which report to provincial centers for disease control. Data are then reported in the form of e-mail and official correspondence to the GDPM and the national and regional Institutes of Hygiene and Epidemiology/Pasteur at regular intervals. However, a challenge that continues to be encountered is the fragmentation of reporting systems (e.g., separate reporting systems for a specific disease, resulting in duplication of notification for the reporting staff), data quality, timeliness, and completeness of the surveillance data.

Vietnam's medical laboratory system consists of about 900 infectious disease testing laboratories including public health diagnostics and reference laboratories, and clinical laboratories at different levels of the health care system. Of these, 73 laboratories have diagnostic and reference capabilities including four national-level labs that also serve as reference laboratories for the infectious disease specimens of centers of the provincial preventive system and offer training to laboratory personnel on techniques. During COVID-19, with support from several external government organizations, laboratories purchased testing machines and obtained diagnostic biological products, however, this meant that the testing techniques and systems used were not consistent.

Vietnam is slowly building a national sequencing network that can detect and respond to emerging There are some ongoing projects to improve the public health threats and enhance overall surveilintegration of data systems in Vietnam including lance capacities in the country. In May 2021, Pasteur USAID-funded Infectious Disease Detection and Institute Nha Trang (one of Vietnam's national refer-Surveillance (IDDS), which is aiding the interoperability of surveillance systems across the ence laboratories) acquired its first next-generation sequencer and developed a protocol to identify human-animal-environment sectors. and monitor the relative prevalence of SARSCoV-2 variants among COVID-19 cases identified in Access to Diagnostics, Equipment, and other the central region. Vietnam's National Innovation Laboratory Supplies Center (NIC) now has Southeast Asia's largest The National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemigenome sequencing center, which was established ology (NIHE) is the leading public health agency in in partnership with Genetica, a US private sector Vietnam and plays a crucial role in diagnosis, testing, company.

#### Data Access and Transparency in Surveillance

A vast amount of data are recorded and stored in Vietnam's public sector health system and the data are stored in a relatively fragmented way with different systems being used at different institutions. Electronic health records are not yet commonly in use, but the government has set the goal to have 90% coverage by 2025. At this time, web-based surveillance systems are not fully harmonized with the medical record systems based in the hospital, but these systems need to be better integrated to support patient care and surveillance needs.

Another important feature is the need to strengthen the ability of the local level to conduct basic, regular, and descriptive analyses of surveillance data and reduce reliance on national-level analysis so that that data can be more useful for decision-making in the local context.

and research. During the country's COVID-19 response, it served as the main laboratory, and any other laboratory that wanted to perform COVID-19 confirmatory testing needed to get certified by the NIHE. In terms of access to diagnostic tests, reagents, and other diagnostic and laboratory supplies and equipment, Vietnam like all other countries faced supply chain issues.

The NIHE had to rapidly assess testing techniques, evaluate biological products from many different manufacturers that were manufacturing or importing them, and grant licenses or temporary registrations for these new biological products or diagnostics to be used. This requires maintaining a strong, well-staffed regulatory system.

### **Stakeholders**

#### National Government

Ministry	Department
Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development	Department of Animal Health
Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development	National Institute of Veterinary Research
Ministry of Health	Vietnam Food Administration (VFA)
Ministry of Health	National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology (NIHE)
Ministry of Health	General Department of Preventive Medicine
Ministry of Health	Pasteur Institute Ho Chi Minh City (PI-HCMC)
Ministry of Health	Pasteur Institute- Nha Trang
Ministry of Health	Central Highlands Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology
Ministry of Health	General Department of Preventative Medicine (GDPM)
Ministry of Health	Health Strategy and Policy Institute (HSPI)
Ministry of Health	National Institute for Control of Vaccines and Biologics
Ministry of Industry and Trade (MoIT)	
Ministry of Information and Communication	
Ministry of Planning and Investment	National Innovation Centre
Ministry of Public Security	
Ministry of Science and Technology (MoST)	
Ministry of Health	Center for Research and Production of Vaccines and Biologicals

#### **External Stakeholders**

		Type of activity				
Organization or Department	Stakeholder type	Funding	Technical assistance/ Capacity Building	Resources and Infrastructure	Research	Policy/ Advocacy/ Legislative Support
Oxford University Clinical Research Unit in Vietnam	Academia		•		•	
Vietnam One Health University Network	Academia		•			•
Canada	Bilateral government support		•			
Denmark	Bilateral government support		•			
EU	Bilateral government support		•			
German Federal Ministry of Education and Research	Bilateral government support	•			•	
Indo-Pacific Centre for Health Security	Bilateral government support	•	•			
Japan International Cooperation Agency	Bilateral government support					
Republic of Korea	Bilateral government support		•			
U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention	Bilateral government support	•	•		•	•
U.S. Defense Threat Reduction Agency (DTRA)	Bilateral government support					
US Agency for International Development	Bilateral government support					
Asia Development Bank	Multilateral	•				
Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO)	Multilateral		•			
WHO	Multilateral		•			
World Bank	Multilateral		•			
International Decision Support Initiative (iDSI)	NGO					•
International Vaccine Institute	NGO		•			
FIND	NGO		•			
PATH	NGO		•			
South Asia Field Epidemiology and Safety Network (Safetynet)	NGO		•			
Polyvac	Private Industry		•			

#### **Observations and Areas of Potential Engagement**

There is a lot of ongoing work within Vietnam that addresses areas that need strengthening as identified in the JEE in Vietnam.

One of the key challenges for surveillance faced in Vietnam is the ability to maintain quality staff at the healthcare units serving rural populations who can identify and report cases of interest quickly and efficiently into national surveillance systems. Identifying mechanisms to retain staff and provide the right mix of training at local levels may help to alleviate the staffing needs. Also exploring the use of new data collection tools that can be easily integrated into ongoing surveillance activities.

Some development partners have made healthcare and laboratory infrastructure investments that are disease-specific e.g., built diagnostic capabilities for TB and HIV. These investments can have positive spillover effects on preparedness for emerging diseases and these laboratories could be leveraged to surge testing capacity for example. However, there needs to be better integration of these laboratories into the national system in terms of certifications/ accreditations and laboratory reporting systems (e.g., use of data reporting standards and interoperability of systems). Ensuring interoperability of systems is necessary as Vietnam also moves to more widespread use of digital platforms for handling surveillance and medical data (e.g., electronic health records).

It would also be helpful to invest and deploy tools that provide more real-time analysis of surveillance data and feedback to those inputting data. This will help provide faster, meaningful information for those inputting data to utilize for decision-making.

#### References

- Do H, Nguyen T, Do T, Olmsted A, Trinh L, Nguyen D, Huynh M, Bui H, Nguyen V, Tran K, Vo T, Nguyen D, Ton T, Huynh D, Gould PL, Moore MR. Systematic sequencing of imported cases leads to detection of SARS-CoV-2 B.1.1529 (Omicron) variant in central Vietnam: Systematic sequencing of SARS-CoV-2 in Vietnam. Western Pac Surveill Response J [Internet]. 2022 Nov. 23 [cited 2023 May 17];13(4):4. Available from: <u>https://ojs.wpro.who.int/ojs/</u> index.php/wpsar/article/view/977
- 2. Jessica A. Bell and Jennifer B. Nuzzo, Global Health Security Index: Advancing Collective Action and Accountability Amid Global Crisis, 2021. Available: <u>www.GHSIndex.org</u>
- Joint External Evaluation of IHR Core Capacities of Vietnam. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.
- Takashima, K., Wada, K., Tra, T. T., & Smith, D. R. (2017). A review of Vietnam's healthcare reform through the Direction of Healthcare Activities (DOHA). Environmental health and preventive medicine, 22, 1-7.
- Teo, Hui Sin; Huong, Dao Lan. 2020. Improving Efficiency in the Health Sector: An Assessment of Vietnam's Readiness for Integration of Care. World Bank, Washington, DC. <sup>©</sup> World Bank. <u>https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/33772</u> License: CC BY 3.0 IGO.
- Tran PD, Vu LN, Nguyen HT, Phan LT, Lowe W, McConnell MS, lademarco MF, Partridge JM, Kile JC, Do T, Nadol PJ, Bui H, Vu D, Bond K, Nelson DB, Anderson L, Hunt KV, Smith N, Giannone P, Klena J, Beauvais D, Becknell K, Tappero JW, Dowell SF, Rzeszotarski P, Chu M, Kinkade C; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Strengthening global health security capacity—Vietnam demonstration project, 2013. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2014 Jan 31;63(4):77-80. PMID: 24476979; PMCID: PMC4584898.
- Vietnam- Improving Equity in Access to Primary Care. Manila: World Health Organization Regional Office for the Western Pacific; 2018. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.
- 8. World Bank. 2019. Vietnam: Health Security Financing Assessment. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- https://www.path.org/articles/building-connections-to-secureglobal-health-Vietnams-progress-in-preventing-detecting-andresponding-to-public-health-emergencies/
- 10. <u>https://www.who.int/Vietnam/publications-detail/WPR-2018-</u> DPM-001
- 11. <u>https://agrilinks.org/post/transforming-Vietnams-animal-health-information-system</u>

## **Observations and Recommendations**

All six countries in this analysis give priority to health and health security. Based on their respective JEE Investments made, not just in the health scores from a few years ago, Indonesia, Philippines, security space, but in providing universal and Vietnam already had "developed capacity" healthcare coverage (UHC) to populaand Brunei, Malaysia, and Thailand had "demontions national health insurance, welfare, strated capacity" for surveillance. As evidenced by or similar programs, has helped position their respective COVID-19 pandemic responses, their strong detection capabilities enabled them countries to better prevent, detect, and to, for example, surge their clinical surveillance, labrespond to emergencies. oratory capacities, and contact tracing capacities rapidly. The investments they have made, not just in gence. For example, the surveillance systems for the health security space, but in providing universal human health and animal health are separate in healthcare coverage (UHC) to their populations many countries. Additionally, even within human through national health insurance, welfare, or similar health, the surveillance system for tuberculosis, for programs, has helped position these countries to example, may not be interoperable with the surbetter prevent, detect, and respond to emergenveillance system for hepatitis. cies.

The ability to answer important questions is hin-While these countries have good foundational surdered by poor data reporting, particularly from rural veillance systems, it was found during the COVID-19 areas, and data sharing issues. Within the region, pandemic, that like many other countries around the maldistribution of qualified public health and the world, their surveillance systems were not healthcare personnel (i.e., fewer qualified pernecessarily equipped to answer the wide variety sonnel in rural areas) means that data don't always of questions around the emergence of a novel get reported and the importance of reporting and pathogen. Some measure of pathogen genomic sharing data is not well understood. Further, even surveillance, which helps to answer questions with the use of digital or web-based systems, some about viral evolution and inform diagnostic and countries still rely on paper/manual methods, treatment options is being conducted in the region, particularly in rural areas. In addition to resolving but not necessarily under the national surveillance reporting and data sharing issues, decision-makers program umbrella. The use of siloed surveillance at all levels of government can benefit from more and laboratory systems that are not integrated (i.e., real-time data analysis of data from surveillance don't communicate with one another) or interopsystems. erable (i.e., speak the same language) makes it challenging to triangulate data and build intelli-

Consideration should be given from the outset as to how surveillance activities can be seamlessly integrated with ongoing epidemiological surveillance activities as integrating these types of data can aid in comprehensive risk assessments. More can be done to improve the timeliness of detection. There is a global push to reduce the time to detect and respond, with new timeliness goals being advocated for such as Resolve to Save Lives' 7-1-7: 7 days to detect a suspected infectious disease outbreak, one day to notify public health authorities to start an investigation, and seven days to complete an initial response. Testing capacity is highly centralized in most of Southeast Asia where specimens often must be referred to a specialized laboratory for gold-standard testing methods (e.g., culture-based assays and nucleic acid amplification testing). This means the diagnosis turnaround time- the time from collection of a sample from a patient to final delivery of a test result- can be delayed.

To address some of the above-outlined challenges and move these countries closer to achieving collaborative surveillance as defined by WHO, below are three potential areas where stakeholders can work with each of the respective governments. These three overarching areas are not all-encompassing. However, they are guided by the following considerations: (1) areas that appear to be of growing importance to the region, (2) applicability to all six countries - even those with already "high surveillance capacity", and (3) actionable in the near-term:

#### Improved sharing of samples and data for early warning, risk assessment, and decision-making

#### **Data Integration and Interoperability**

Many of the countries within Southeast Asia already have existing electronic real-time surveillance systems for multiple diseases and different sectors. Due to their high surveillance capacities, they have the foundations to move toward the WHO-outlined collaborative surveillance model, which aims to improve surveillance across the various data systems, sectors, emergency cycles, and geographies. Strengthening integration and collaboration between multisectoral surveillance and laboratory networks (e.g., human-animal-environment and private-public sectors), can help with triangulation of intelligence and decision-making, particularly when a novel pathogen emerges.

Many countries are attempting to implement national electronic health record systems similar to Singapore and Brunei and incorporate other types of information and communication technology into healthcare such as new applications and telemedicine options. This allows many

An ideal genetic database for pathogen identification and disease outbreak monitoring would be a hybrid of major features of NCBI and GISAID.

opportunities for the collection of useful data such as sample and patient metadata that is helpful to have for data analysis. There are also other types of surveillance, some novel and innovative, that are being conducted in countries on an ad-hoc basis. This includes pathogen genomics surveillance and wastewater surveillance, which was used during the COVID-19 pandemic to understand how the virus was spreading and evolving. As these surveillance efforts move from piecemeal activities (usually conducted in academic settings) to a concerted national surveillance effort, consideration should be given from the outset as to how these surveillance activities can be seamlessly integrated with ongoing epidemiological surveillance activities as integrating these types of data can aid in comprehensive risk assessments.

#### **Data Inclusivity**

A common challenge during the COVID-19 pandemic for most countries - even those with high-capacity surveillance - was ensuring data was inclusive of communities that are disadvantaged in reaching healthcare services (e.g., ethnic minorities, those living in remote areas, migrant workers, and refugees). In Thailand for example, getting a clear picture of viral transmission in migrant populations and communicating risk to them, was a challenge. Being able to get data from these populations is important not only for equity but also for proper risk assessment and policy decision-making.

It is also notable that while some countries are taking a One Health approach to implementing surveillance, data from the environmental sector is often lacking from the human-animal-environment triad. This may in part be due to the lack of resources (financial, human) and existing environmental surveillance systems due to a poor understanding

As countries increase their uptake of digital healthcare platforms and improve data interoperability, sharing, and transparency, the cybersecurity risks also increase. Countries will need to get ahead of these risks by building safeguards at the outset.

of the important role environmental surveillance for pathogens can have in understanding disease transmission and spread. However, ensuring data from other sectors is included is important to move toward collaborative surveillance. The supplementation of COVID-19 clinical surveillance with wastewater surveillance is a good example of where surveillance activities in other sectors, which may be less resource-intensive in terms of time, effort, tests/supplies, personnel, and financing, can aid in early warning, resource allocation, and other planning decisions. Currently, such surveillance in the region is being conducted as a "proof of concept" or "pilot" within academia and is yet to be incorporated as part of routine national surveillance activities.

#### **Genetic Sequence Databases and Biorepositories**

There are several existing databases for sharing legal and regulatory factors in the downstream use genetic sequence data, which is important for of specimens and the sharing of related data. understanding pathogen evolution and informing, for Stakeholders within the region can consider how example, the development of diagnostics and vacto support the development and maintenance of cines and assessing their effectiveness. Examples databases and biorepositories that will aid in the of three that were used a lot during the COVID-19 generation and timely sharing of meaningful data pandemic are GenBank (under NCBI), GISAID, and and specimens for use nationally, regionally, and Virological.org. These systems operate under globally. varying rules around handling intellectual property rights, use of the data, and acknowledgment of the Blockchain original data providers among others. They also have different file formats, limited analytic capa-During the COVID-19 pandemic, data was shared bilities, and metadata submission requirements. All through various platforms and allowances were these contribute to a time- and resource-intensive made for certain systems to share data outside of process for uploading and accessing data while usual protocols (e.g., early access to data). However, dealing with limitations on how the data can be permanent systems and long-term commitment used.

An ideal genetic database for pathogen identification and disease outbreak monitoring would be a hybrid of major features of NCBI and GISAID. It could, for example, follow standard bioinformatics practice and file formats, allow for disease-specific sub-databases (e.g., Dengue, Malaria, Influenza), incorporate tools that enable automatic versus manual download of files and more seamless exchange of data with other databases, and potentially have a cloud-based research analysis platform to enable faster access to data and analysis. Additionally, if data analytical tools are incorporated such as Nextstrain https://nextstrain.org/ or others that aid in the measurement of the spatiotemporal prevalence of pathogens, it can greatly enhance data analysis and its use not only for research but risk assessment and decision-making.

Within the region, there aren't many countries that have the biorepository infrastructure at the national level that can provide access to high-quality, well-characterized biospecimens and reagents that are critical for enabling research and development of diagnostics, therapeutics, vaccines, and other countermeasures. Examples of such biorepositories include the National Biobank of Thailand, Singapore's PREPARE Biorepository Core, U.S.-supported BEI Resources Repository, and European Virus Archive Global. Similar to genetic sequence databases, biorepositories need to consider the

are needed to promote global scientific collaboration and resources. More needs to be done to understand and address the factors that influence willingness and ability to report and share health data, but from what we do know, among the top reasons why data are not shared (or are delayed) are concerns about where the data are going, how the data will be used, attribution, and expectation of receipt of benefits due to sharing.

Blockchain is a technology that can potentially aid in tracking where data are going and how it is used. It could potentially also be used to facilitate attribution to original data contributors. Work needs to be done to assess whether such technology is fit for purpose and how it could be applied in the Southeast Asian context to support data sharing objectives.

#### Policy and regulatory environment to facilitate data and specimen sharing

Countries have domestic plans/strategies (e.g., Malaysia and Thailand) while others need to implement domestic strategies that promote data sharing, particularly for preparedness and response purposes.

The COVID-19 pandemic has expedited the adoption of plans by governments in the region to implement healthcare digitalization. As countries develop and utilize technology to store, share, and analyze healthcare information, consideration must be given as to how to ensure the right type of data are being collected for surveillance purposes, data provenance is maintained, and sufficient data privacy and security protections are in place.

As countries increase their uptake of digital healthcare platforms and improve data interoperability, sharing, and transparency, the cybersecurity risks also increase. There can be data breaches or ransomware attacks where healthcare facilities/ organizations are extorted for financial gain and their ability to operate. Countries will need to get ahead of these risks by building safeguards at the outset.

### Incorporation of digital technologies into systems to provide real-time data modeling and analysis for early warnings, risk assessment, and decision-making

Risk assessments, which assign a level of risk to human health to any event based on hazards, exposure, and context, are performed at the national level in these countries. However, there is value in making risk assessment more applicable to the local context for local decision-making needs. An example is the assessment of disease risk in a particular area/city/zone during an outbreak based on population, vaccination rates, etc. This requires granular and better triangulation of data from different sources. Additionally, if the data analysis and/ or modeling is automated and provides real-time feedback, it allows for its timely application within and across all administrative levels where public health decisions need to be made. Additionally, if there is better bi-directional flow of relevant data and analysis, it can incentivize providers of data to input data, potentially improving data reporting rates - a challenge experienced by many countries.

Artificial intelligence can be incorporated to monitor and analyze vast amounts of data in real-time from a wide variety of data sources to detect patterns and anomalies that may indicate the emergence of a disease or a potential epidemic, and aid in contact tracing, resource allocation, and planning. Enhance decision-making, response speed, and effectiveness in disease surveillance and pandemic preparedness.

Regulatory authorities and policymakers in the region need to work together to put in place regulatory mechanisms to quickly authorize/approve the use of unapproved tests and plans for addressing shortfalls in accessing diagnostic supplies and equipment.

During the COVID-19 pandemic, all the countries in Southeast Asia demonstrated their ability to collaborate and innovate across sectors, developing, for example, mobile applications and other tools to aid in contact tracing, support an individual's assessment of risk, and communication with the public. This willingness to work together, accept and use new technological tools, and importantly, the eagerness to identify ways to gather and analyze data for decision-making, increases the likelihood that these countries will have ideas for the types of analytical tools that will be helpful and used by them.

### Improved access to diagnostics for better pathogen identification and tracking

#### **Decentralizing diagnostic capacity**

Many countries rely on specialized national laboratories to conduct the current gold-standard detection techniques that clinicians and public health professionals rely on for decision-making. Decentralizing this diagnostic capability takes testing closer to the patient, reducing turnaround

#### Novel diagnostics that feed into existing surveillance systems

From a regulatory standpoint, regulatory authoritimes and faster detection. Stakeholders can supties and policymakers in the region need to work port interested countries in building this capability, together to put in place regulatory mechanisms to including by supporting laboratory accreditation guickly authorize/approve the use of unapproved efforts that enable laboratory surge capacity and tests and plans for addressing shortfalls in accessing improve data quality output from laboratories. diagnostic supplies and equipment. For example, during COVID-19, some testing equipment couldn't be used because only equipment-specific extraction kits, which were in short supply, were permitted for use with those machines. In Current gold-standard detection techniques, such such a situation, if laboratorians want to use other as culture-based assays and polymerase chain kits with those machines, regulatory authorization reactions, are time-consuming and require speor approval, as appropriate, may be needed. To cialized laboratories. Investing and moving toward improve regulatory preparedness for emergenthe use of novel technologies that enable deteccies, regulatory authorities and private industry can tion at the local level can be explored. However, conduct a legal and regulatory mapping exercises an important aspect is to ensure that the results together to determine if the necessary authorities, of diagnostic tests used at the point-of-care or mechanisms, and data requirements are in place to low-resource settings are captured in surveillance rapidly assess and authorize medical countermeasystems. sures during emergencies.

#### Strengthening the diagnostic supply chain

Within the region, there is a heavy reliance on imported supplies and equipment needed for pathogen detection including primers, probes, laboratory reagents, and commercially-developed diagnostic test kits. This leaves the countries sensitive to shifts in the supply chain, including disruptions. While some countries maintain small stockpiles of medical supplies, none appear to address stockpiles or at least a system that enables rapid access to reagents and other diagnostic supplies that may be in short supply during an emergency. There is also a need for diversifying the supply chain and finding alternative solutions when using equipment-specific kits.

Plans for surging diagnostic capacity could consider how to avoid reliance on a single supplier of reagents and diversifying the supply chain. Consideration can also be given to how to increase transparency of the supply chain to aid in the identification of bottlenecks.

#### Strengthening regulatory mechanisms

Consideration must also be given to the regulatory mechanisms needed to quickly surge laboratory capacity. Most countries strengthened their laboratory testing capacities during the COVID-19 pandemic by, for example, increasing the number of laboratories that could conduct PCR testing and genomic surveillance. Are the regulatory mechanisms including accreditation adequate?

Support to strengthen regulatory infrastructure can leverage fora such as ASEAN, APEC, US-ASEAN Business Council, and EU-ASEAN Business Council, where there is political will to make change in this area.

### References

- OECD (2022), Development Co-operation Profiles, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/2dcf1367-en (accessed on 17 May 2023).
- OECD/WHO (2022), Health at a Glance: Asia/Pacific 2022: Measuring Progress Towards Universal Health Coverage, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/c7467f62-en.</u>
- Singh PK, Guleria R. COVID-19 response to strengthen health security and resilience of health systems in WHO South-East Asia Region: Lessons learned. WHO South-East Asia J Public Health 2021;10:2-4.
- 4. The White House. (2021). National Security Memorandum on United States Global Leadership to Strengthen the International COVID-19 Response and to Advance Global Health Security and Biological Preparedness. Available from <u>https://www. whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/01/21/ national-security-directive-united-states-global-leadershipto-strengthen-the-international-covid-19-response-and-toadvance-global-health-security-and-biological-preparedness/ (accessed September 30, 2021).</u>
- Lal, A., Erondu, N.A., Heymann, D., Gitahi, G. and Yates, R.(2021). Fragmented health systems in COVID-19:rectifying the misalignment between global health security and universal health coverage. Lancet. 397(10268):61-67.
- Eaneff S, Boyce MR, Graeden E, et al. Financing global health security: estimating the costs of pandemic preparedness in Global Fund eligible countries. BMJ Global Health 2023;8:e008960. doi:10.1136/ bmjgh-2022-008960
- OECD/WHO (2022), Health at a Glance: Asia/Pacific 2022: Measuring Progress Towards Universal Health Coverage, OECD Publishing, Paris, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/c7467f62-en.</u>
- One Health Workforce-Next Generation Consortium. 2021 Annual Report. One Health Institute, University of California, Davis, December 2021
- 9. https://www.usasean.org/press-release/2022/03/18/us-aseanbusiness-council-brings-delegation-leading-health-companies
- 10. https://www.eu-asean.eu/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/ DRIVING-COMPREHENSIVE-HEALTHCARE-POLICY-IN-ASEAN-2019.pdf

- 11. https://datahelpdesk.worldbank.org/knowledgebase/ articles/906519-world-bank-country-and-lending-groups
- 12. <u>https://www.who.int/data/gho/data/indicators/indicator-details/</u> GHO/domestic-general-government-health-expenditure-(gghed)-as-percentage-of-general-government-expenditure-(gge)
- 13. <u>https://indopacifichealthsecurity.dfat.gov.au/sites/default/</u> <u>files/2022-07/Indo-Pacific%20Health%20Security%20-%20</u> State%20of%20the%20Region%202019.pdf
- World social protection report 2014–15. Chapter 5 and Annex II: Measuring social security coverage. Geneva: International Labour Organization; 2014. <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/ public/---dgreports/---dcomm/documents/publication/</u> wcms\_245201.pdf.
- <u>https://indopacifichealthsecurity.dfat.gov.au/sites/default/</u> files/2022-08/Southeast%20Asia%20Regional%20Report.pdf
- Defining collaborative surveillance: a core concept for strengthening the global architecture for health emergency preparedness, response, and resilience (HEPR). Geneva: World Health Organization; 2023. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.
- WHO health workforce support and safeguards list 2023. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2023. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.
- https://www.ghtcoalition.org/documents/pdf/Policy-Brief-Pandemic-RD-Agenda-for-Action-Fostering-Innovation-To-End-This-Pandemic-and-Prepare-for-the-Next-One.pdf
- 19. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/</u> S2590229623000114
- 20. https://news.microsoft.com/wp-content/uploads/prod/ sites/43/2021/09/Microsoft-Asia-Data-Sharing-for-Impact-Whitepaper.pdf.
- WHO. Defining collaborative surveillance: a core concept for strengthening the global architecture for health emergency preparedness, response, and resilience (HEPR). Geneva: World Health Organization, 2023. <u>https:// apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/367927 (accessed May</u> 22, 2023).
- 22. WHO. Epidemic analysis for response decision making: systematic organization of multi-source information to inform response decisions. Manila: WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific, 2020.

## Appendix A: JEE and 2021 GHS Index Scores by Country

#### **JEE Scores**

Note: Scores are between 1-5 where 1 = No Capacity, 2 = Limited Capacity, 3 = Developed Capacity, 4 = Demonstrated Capacity, and 5= Sustainable Capacity

Country	Brunei	Indonesia
Month-Year Completed	<u>Jul-20</u>	<u>Nov-17</u>
JEE Tool Version	v2	v1
PREVENT		
National legislation, policy and financing	4.3	3.0
IHR coordination, communi- cation and advocacy	3.0	3.0
Antimicrobial Resistance (AMR)	3.0	2.5
Zoonotic Disease	3.0	2.7
Food safety	3.0	3.0
Biosafety and Biosecurity	2.5	3.0
Immunization	5.0	4.0
DETECT		
National Laboratory System	4.3	3.5
Surveillance	3.7	3.0
Reporting	4.5	3.0
Human resources (animal and human health sectors)	3.0	3.3
RESPOND		
Emergency preparedness	2.5	2.5
Emergency response oper- ations	3.0	2.8
Linking public health and security authorities	3.0	4.0
Medical Countermeasures and Personnel Deployment	3.0	4.0
Risk Communication	3.8	3.6
OTHER MEASURES		
Points of entry	4.0	4.0
Chemical events	4.0	2.5
Radiation emergencies	2.0	3.0

Malaysia	Philippines	Thailand	Vietnam
<u>Oct-19</u>	<u>Sep-18</u>	<u>Jun-17</u>	<u>Nov-16</u>
v2	v2	v1	v1
4.0	2.0	4.5	3.0
5.0	2.0	4.0	4.0
4.0	2.5	3.0	2.3
4.0	2.5	4.0	3.7
4.5	2.0	3.0	3.0
3.0	2.0	4.0	3.0
4.5	2.0	5.0	4.0
4.0	3.3	3.8	3.0
4.0	3.3	4.0	3.5
4.0	2.5	3.0	2.5
4.5	2.8	4.0	3.3
4.5	2.5	3.0	2.0
5.0	3.0	3.0	2.8
4.0	3.0	4.0	2.0
4.3	3.3	4.0	2.0
4.4	2.6	4.0	2.8
4.0	3.5	3.5	2.5
4.5	2.5	4.0	2.0
4.0	2.0	4.0	2.5

### 2021 GHS Index Scores

Note: Scores are normalized 0-100 where 100 = more favorable.

	Brunei	Indonesia	Malaysia	Philippines	Thailand	Vietnam
OVERVIEW	43.5	50.4	56.4	45.7	68.2	42.9
1. PREVENTION	30.1	31.8	37.7	27.7	59.7	40.3
1.1) Antimicrobial resistance (AMR)	58.3	75.0	83.3	75.0	66.7	66.7
1.2) Zoonotic disease	18.4	42.0	23.9	17.3	64.1	26.1
1.3) Biosecurity	4.0	24.0	44.0	24.0	69.3	24.0
1.4) Biosafety	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	50.0	50.0
1.5) Dual-use research and culture of responsible science	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	33.3	0.0
1.6) Immunization	100.0	50.0	75.0	50.0	75.0	75.0
2. DETECTION AND REPORTING	44.7	55.4	72.5	52.6	91.5	55.1
2.1) Laboratory systems strength and quality	62.5	75.0	87.5	87.5	87.5	87.5
2.2) Laboratory supply chains	50.0	50.0	100.0	0.0	100.0	0.0
2.3) Real-time surveillance and reporting	75.0	75.0	100.0	87.5	100.0	62.5
2.4) Surveillance data accessibility and transparency	43.3	20.0	60.0	53.3	86.7	43.3
2.5) Case-based investigation	12.5	62.5	37.5	37.5	75.0	37.5
2.6) Epidemiology workforce	25.0	50.0	50.0	50.0	100.0	100.0
3. RAPID RESPONSE	44.0	50.2	61.4	38.8	67.3	30.6
3.1) Emergency preparedness and response planning	33.3	58.3	41.7	33.3	100.0	29.2
3.2) E ercising response plans	25.0	25.0	50.0	25.0	25.0	25.0
3.3) Emergency response operation	33.3	33.3	66.7	66.7	66.7	33.3
3.4) Linking public health and security authorities	0.0	100.0	100.0	0.0	100.0	0.0
3.5) Risk communication	83.3	41.7	66.7	41.7	100.0	54.2
3.6) Access to communications infra- structure	83.3	67.9	79.8	79.6	79.7	72.6
3.7) Trade and travel restrictions	50.0	25.0	25.0	25.0	0.0	0.0
4. HEALTH SYSTEM	34.9	41.2	36.6	46.5	64.7	24.0
4.1) Health capacity in clinics, hospitals and community care centers	61.3	37.2	8.0	22.9	56.2	22.5
4.2) Supply chain for health system and healthcare workers	27.8	38.9	44.4	44.4	50.0	33.3
4.3) Medical countermeasures and per- sonnel deployment	0.0	50.0	0.0	50.0	0.0	0.0
4.4) Healthcare access	55.1	62.2	53.5	58.3	96.8	62.3
4.5) Communications with healthcare workers during a public health emer- gency	50.0	50.0	0.0	0.0	50.0	0.0
4.6) Infection control practices	0.0	0.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	0.0
4.7) Capacity to test and approve new medical countermeasures	50.0	50.0	50.0	50.0	100.0	50.0

5. COMPLIANCE WITH INTERNATIONAL NORMS	41.5	68.9	56.4	55.9	68.9	53.3
5.1) IHR reporting compliance and disaster risk reduction	0.0	100.0	50.0	50.0	100.0	50.0
5.2) Cross-border agreements on public health and animal health emergency response	50.0	50.0	50.0	50.0	50.0	50.0
5.3) International commitments	40.6	84.4	96.9	93.8	96.9	78.1
5.4) JEE and PVS	25.0	50.0	25.0	25.0	25.0	25.0
5.5) Financing	66.7	62.5	50.0	50.0	75.0	50.0
5.6) Commitment to sharing of genetic & biological data & specimens	66.7	66.7	66.7	66.7	66.7	66.7
6. RISK ENVIRONMENT	65.9	55.0	73.9	52.8	57.2	53.9
6.1) Political and security risk	75.7	61.8	73.7	43.9	41.6	63.1
6.2) Socio-economic resilience	49.9	67.1	83.2	77.4	63.1	54.0
6.3) Infrastructure adequacy	75.0	50.0	75.0	33.3	50.0	33.3
6.4) Environmental risks	65.0	47.5	67.5	46.0	60.4	66.0
6.5) Public health vulnerabilities	63.7	48.6	70.2	63.5	70.7	53.3

#### Infectious Disease Detection Capabilities of Southeast Asian Countries: A Landscape Analysis of Surveillance Systems and Stakeholders

Learn more at www.vitalstrategies.org